NATIONAL LIBRARY



BIBLIOTHÈQUE NATIONALE OTTAWA

NAME OF AUTHOR. JANET. LAURA. FOREST.
TITLE OF THESIS. THE DEGREE OF ASSOCIATION BETWEEN
GENERAL AND CLOTHING . VALUE . SYSTEMS AND
ITS RELATIONSHIP. TO BENDVIORAL ASPECTS OF
UNIVERSITY. O.E. ALBERTA
DEGREE FOR WHICH THESIS WAS PRESENTED
YEAR THIS DEGREE GRANTED FOLL 1976
Permission is hereby granted to THE NATIONAL LIBRARY
OF CANADA to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies
of the film.
The author reserves other publication rights, and
neither the thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be
printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's
written permission. (Signed). Janet. Janet
PERMANENT ADDRESS:
4240-106 St. #312. Edmonton, Alberta
namen Quiaunt 10 10 7/

INFORMATION TO USERS

THIS DISSERTATION HAS BEEN MICROFILMED EXACITLY AS RECEIVED

This copy was produced from a microfiche copy of the original document. The quality of the copy is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

PLEASE NOTE: Some pages may have indistinct print. Filmed as received.

Canadian Theses Division Cataloguing Branch National Library of Canada Ottawa, Canada KIA ON4

AVIS AUX USAGERS

LA THESE A ETE MICROFILMEE TELLE QUE NOUS L'AVONS RECUE

Cette copie a été faite à partir d'une microfiche du document original. La qualité de la copie dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise pour le microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction.

NOTA BENE: La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer. Microfilmee telle que nous l'avons reçue.

Division des thèses canadiennes Direction du catalogage Bibliothèque nationale du Canada Ottawa, Canada KIA ON4

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

THE DEGREE OF ASSOCIATION

BETWEEN

GENERAL AND CLOTHING VALUE SYSTEMS

AND ITS RELATIONSHIP TO

BEHAVIORAL ASPECTS OF CONSUMERS

ру

(C) JANET LAURA FOREST

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

IN

CLOTHING AND TEXTILES
FACULTY OF HOME ECONOMICS

EDMONTON, ALBERTA
FALL, 1976

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research, a thesis entitled The Degree of Association Between General and Clothing Value Systems and Its Relationship to Behavioral Aspects of Consumers submitted by Janet Laura Forest in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science.

Charles exales

Betty Cour

Elwood Liquensy

Dema Lafetre

Date August 6 1976

ABSTRACT

THE DEGREE OF ASSOCIATION

BETWEEN

GENERAL AND CLOTHING VALUE SYSTEMS

AND ITS RELATIONSHIP TO

BEHAVIORAL ASPECTS OF CONSUMERS

py

JANET LAURA FOREST, MASTER OF SCIENCE

Major Professor: Dr. Anne Kernaleguen
Faculty of Home Economics
Division: Clothing and Textiles

The purpose of this study was to answer two questions, "Does a relationship exist between general values and clothing values?" and "How does this relationship relate to characteristics and behavioral aspects of consumers?" The aspects of tonsumer behavior under consideration are: location of purchases, motivational aspects, spending level, purchasing practises, consumer satisfaction, and consumer concerns. The theoretical basis for this study was that values are rank order entities which guide man's behavior in life. The behavior under consideration was consumer behavior and a social psychological approach was taken.

It is concluded that a moderate positive relationship does exist between general and clothing values. The degree of association between general and clothing values was significantly related to spending level and the consumer concerns: quality of fabric and care-labelling.

MACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The writer wishes to express appreciation to her advisor, Dr. Anne Kernaleguen for her guidance, encouragement and support throughout this study. Sincere gratitude is extended to the other members of the thesis committee: Dr. Elwood Guernsey for his professional assistance, ideas and advice, to Dr. Verna Lefebvre for her very tactful and valuable suggestions and to Betty Crown for her assistance and advice.

Thanks are also extended to Anita Stroud for her invaluable assistance with computer programming, to Marion Smyth for her time and typing ability and to the subjects who participated in this study. Acknowledgement is given to the Edmonton Public and Separate School Boards, and to the St. Albert, Sherwood Park and County of Strathcona School Boards for their co-operation. Deepest appreciation is expressed to my husband, Ric, for his emotional support and encouragement throughout the graduate program.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

€)

1

CHAPTER	Pag	ζe
	INTRODUCTION	
I	NATURE and PURPOSE OF STUDY	
	Objectives	ř., ,
	Limitations	,
11	REVIEW OF LITERATURE	5
	General Values	5
	Clothing Values	9
	Consumer Behavior and Marketing Research 1	
III	METHODS AND PROCEDURE	3
	Theoretical Framework	
	Definition of Terms	
	Hypotheses	
	Descriptive Analysis	9
,	Description of Instruments	9
	Sampling Procedure	
•	Data Collection	33
	Analysis of Data	
I.	FINDINGS	37
	Description of Sample	37
	Hypothesis 1	41
	Hypothesis 2	42
	Analysis of Behavioral Aspects of Consumers	46

APREK		Page
	DISCUSSION AND INTERPRETATION OF RESULTS	• 49
	Description of Sample	• 49
	Hypothesis 1	• 49
* . * .	Hypothesis 2	• 49
	Analysis of Behavioral Aspects of Consumers	• 51
VI		
	Summary	58
	General Discussion	58
	Recommendations	64
	BIBLIOGRAPHY	66
	APPENDICES	71
	Appendix A	72
	Appendix B	74
	Appendix C	76
1	Appendix D	84
	Appendix E	91
	Appendix F	95
	Appendix G	

. 0

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE		Page
1.	Size and Stratification of Sample	33
2.	Categories of Correlation between	
	General and Clothing Values	36
3.	Description of Sample	38 -
4.	Response	41
5.	Testing the Difference Between Two Proportions	41
6.	Canonical Correlation Between General and Clothing Values	42
7.	Correlation Coefficient Between General and Clothing	
	Values with Interval Variables (Pearson Correlation	
	Coefficient)	43
8.	Correlation Coefficient Between General and Clothing	
	Values with Ordinal Level Variables (Spearman Correlation	•
	Coefficient)	44
9.	Relationship Between the General Value System and Clothing	***
	Value System with Specific Behavioral Aspects	
ζ	(Analysis of Variance)	46
10.	Measure of Association of Relationships Found Significant	
	Between Behavioral Aspects and Background Characteristics	
	and Values of Consumers	48
11.	Presence of Another Person When Clothes Shopping in	
	Terms of Sex	52
12.	Reaction to a Sale in Terms of High Clothing Value	54
13.	Method of Purchasing in Terms of Low Clothing Value	56

TABLE		Page
14.	Level of Significance Between Location of Purchases and	
,	Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers	99
15.	Level of Significance Between Motivational Aspects	
•	and Background Characteristics and Values of	
	Consumers	100
16.	Level of Significance Between Spending Level and	
	Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers	101
17.	Level of Significance Between Purchasing Practises	
	and Background Characteristics and Values of	
e.	Consumers	102
18.	Level of Significance Between Consumer Satisfaction	
	and Background Characteristics and Values of	
	Consumers	103
19.	Level of Significance Between Level of Teaching of	
	Consumers and Consumer Concerns	104

INTRODUCTION

This study was designed to answer two questions: Does a relationship exist between the general and clothing value systems? If so, how does this relationship relate to characteristics and behavioral aspects of consumers?

The objectives of this research were basically to: gain information through a mailed questionnaire from a sample of consumers with regards to their general value system, clothing value system, background characteristics and aspects of consumer behavior; to determine the degree of association between general and clothing value patterns of consumers; to relate the degree of association between the general and clothing value systems with the characteristics and behavioral aspects of consumers; and a descriptive analysis of the background characteristics and behavioral aspects of consumers.

CHAPTER 1

NATURE AND PURPOSE OF STUDY

In spite of the great need for understanding, explaining and predicting consumer behavior, very little work has been done in this area and little is known about the motivational forces involved in consumer behavior. The complexity of consumer behavior necessitates a breakdown of the behavior into component parts for the purpose of analysis in order to identify possible contributing aspects. In other realms of human behavior, values have played a significant role and evidence indicates that values may have a dynamic effect on consumer behavior as well.

The term "values" is broadly conceptualized as fundamental beliefs and feelings which include or direct our specific attitudes and interests. It can be assumed that values will operate as a directive force or motivate the individual in specific fields of human behavior (Britt, 1970). Research has shown (Lapitzky, 1961, Creekmore, 1963, Finlayson, 1959, Dowdeswell, 1972) that general basic values are usually consistent with values in the clothing area, and these in turn are consistent with some attitudes concerning clothing and behavior in the selection and use of clothing. The reason for a lack of significant correlation between the General Values System and the Clothing Values System however, is not known. This proposed study could provide valuable information in answering the above question.

When specific value pattern does not represent the General Value

Pattern of an individual, a situation exists which requires explanation.

Any theory of consumer behavior must recognize the importance of social forces as they shape this behavior. In order to understand consumer

behavior it is imperative to look, not only at psychological factors, but also at the sociological factors. A study such as this with a social psychological approach would be very beneficial in understanding and explaining consumer behavior. In regards to consumer behavior in the area of clothing, Ryan (1966) gives a Strata of Explanation as follows:

lst Stratum (Preferences) - The attributes of the garment itself factors which are completely independent of the respondent and
can be measured objectively, such as color, fiber, weave, price,
style, shape of collar, etc.

- 2nd Stratum of Explanation (Satisfaction) is concerned with the properties of the individual attributes or the components of satisfaction. Examples of responses are: ease of care, durability, appearance, performance, etc.
- 3rd Stratum of Explanation (Motivation) is motivation in the selection of clothing as found in the relationship between interests and values in clothing and the general interests and values of the individual.
- Explanations of why the individual has interests and values which lead to consumer choices. Recent studies have entered into the 3rd level, and the 4th level is in whole an unattainable research objective, although it can be touched upon through the use of social psychological instruments.

Basically, the proposed study is in Ryan's 3rd Stratum of Explanation, but extends into the 4th Stratum. In so doing, the study concerns itself primarily with needs, values and wants of individuals rather than with

characteristics of the clothing items. In addition, the individual cannot be studied in isolation but rather in interaction with the social environment. A study such as this with a social psychological approach would be very beneficial in understanding and explaining consumer behavior. In contributing to our understanding of the consumer it could also provide valuable direction for educational programs and future research.

Objectives

Four objectives have been formulated for this research:

- 1. To gain information from a sample of consumers with regards to their:
 - (a) General Value System
 - (b) Clothing Value System
 - (c) Background Characteristics:
 - (1) Sex
 - (ii) Marital status
 - (iii) Number and ages of children
 - (iv) Spouse's occupation
 - (v) Place of residence
 - (vi) Place of work
 - (vii) Level, Experience, and Training of Teacher
 - (d) Aspects of consumer behavior:
 - (1) Location of Purchases
 - (11) Motivational Aspects
 - (111) Spending Level
 - (1v) Purchasing Practises
 - (v) Consumer Satisfaction
 - (vi) Consumer Concerns

- 2. To determine the degree of association between consumers General Value and Clothing Value Patterns.
- 3. To relate the degree of association between General Value and Clothing Value Patterns to background characteristics and aspects of consumer behavior.
- 4. To study background characteristics and behavioral aspects of consumers.

Limitations

- 1. The sample was randomly selected from teachers professionally employed by five school boards in Edmonton and surrounding districts.

 Generalizations therefore, cannot be made beyond this population.
- hence there is not as much control as with some other methods of data collection. The respondent could actually get someone else to fill out the questionnaire or misinterpret the questions. Other types of data collection such as the interview could minimize such problems.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

A body of research has been established and a number of theories have been developed in the area of Values and Consumer Behavior. The most pertinent have been reviewed under three headings: General Values, Clothing Values and Consumer Behavior and Marketing Research.

General Values

The value realm consists of enduring and central clusters of beliefs, thoughts and feelings which influence or determine important evaluations or choices regarding persons, situations, and ideas. Values influence judgements or specific situations or goals by providing an abstract frame of reference for perceiving and organizing experience and for choosing among possible courses of action.

The measurement of values must overcome two basic problems. Items selected must (1) be neither too general nor too specific; (2) distinguish between values as what is <u>preferable</u> as opposed to what <u>ought</u> to be desired. In other words, values may indicate societal values, as what one "should" or "ought" to believe i.e. honesty, trust. On the other hand, values may indicate individual values or what is preferred by the individual i.e. economy, aesthetics. This study is interested in General Values as "what is preferred"; therefore a scale was chosen accordingly.

A "value system" is a hierarchial organization -- a rank ordering of ideals or values in terms of importance. The Allport-Vernon-Lindzey Scale of Values (1960) enables one to measure the relative order of importance of six classes of values - theoretical, social, political, religious, aesthetic, economic. The Study of Values (Allport, Vernon, Lindzey 1960)

was originally published in the year 1931, and revised in 1951. The classification is based directly upon Edward Spranger's "Types of Men". His theory implies the view that the personalities of men are best known through a study of their values or evaluative attitudes. Spranger does not imply that a given man belongs exclusively to one or another of these types of men. His depictions are entirely in terms of "ideal types". This test looks at the relative importance of six areas of values. It measures preferences, not what ought to be preferred.

Behavior is influenced by the value system hierarchy. Values are thought to run in a continuum from most to least important and the arrangement is susceptible to alteration as the organism matures (Rogers, 1962). An individual's value system is much like an organized set of rules which are used for making choices and for resolving conflicts (Rokeach, 1968). Those values which are high in importance to the individual should supersede other values in a forced choice decision process.

One advantage we gain in asking subjects to rank-order a set of positive values for importance is that the subject, having little or no awareness of the psychological significance of his responses, has little or no reason to disguise them (Rokeach, 1968, p. 172).

Murray (1938) believed that the needs which an individual experiences are in direct response to a value. Kluckhohn (1956) differed in opinion; she believed that needs can both arise from, and create a value, serving partially as an inhibitor and partially as an aid in satisfying needs. The individual who satisfied his needs, and identified and fulfilled values was known as a self actualized person in Maslow's (1954) framework.

Muckhohn (1950) developed a value orientation theory and an instrument based on this theory of dominant and varied value orientations.

Value orientations are complex but definitely patterned (rank ordered) principles, resulting from the transactional interplay of three analytically distinguishable elements of the evaluative process—the cognitive, the affective, and the directive elements—which give order and direction to the everflowing stream of human acts and thoughts as these relate to the solution of "common human problems" (Kluckhohn and Strodbeck, 1961, p.4).

An individual's ideas of conditions and objects that give meaning to life and reality, as he thinks it should be, contribute to the formation of values. When the human organism is confronted with a decision making experience, the degree of applicability this event has to a value will determine the degree of influence the value will create (Combs and Snygg, 1959). The clearer values are to an individual, the more likely they are to influence behavior. Studies by Combs and Snygg (1959) indicate that values differ greatly in the degree of clarity with which they are perceived. Those values which are precise in the individual's perceptual organization are more likely to influence behavior.

Man's long time preferences, his deep-rooted tastes and interests, his objects of respect and reverence are his values. He makes decisions on the basis of them (Greiger, 1947, p.167).

The items in life which are important to an individual are part of a value system. General values influence choices made during most situations; clothing values influence choices which involve clothing based decisions.

Clothing Values

The first research which used Allport, Vernon, Lindzey's Scale of Values in relation to clothing was done by Newman, Nickerson and Bryers (1933), who related scores on the Allport, Vernon, Lindzey's Scale of Values with general interest in clothing. They found no relationship between men's interest in clothing and their scores on the value test.

Women who were high on economic, aesthetic or political values were also high on clothing interest. There was also an attempt to relate specific interests in clothing to specific values, but a low correlation was found. The correlations however, were in the predicted directions, hence, it was suggested that more rigid experiments would disclose the nature of the relationship.

Lapitzky (1961) provided a major limk in the field of clothing values by delineating major clothing values and developing an instrument to measure these values. Lapitzky (1961) hypothesized a correlation between both clothing values and general values and social security-insecurity. She adapted the format of the Allport-Vernon-Lindzey Scale of Values and formulated the following: Aesthetic, Economic, Political, Social I and Social II as Clothing Values to be measured but dropped the theoretical and religious values because she believed these would not be related to interest in clothing. A second social value was added. Lapitzky hypothesized that in addition to the philanthropic nature of the social value described by Spranger and measured by Allport Vernon's test, there was a value which stressed the need to be accepted and approved by others. Since no suitable instrument in clothing values was available, she developed a Clothing Value Scale. She defined Clothing

Values as: "wishes, desires, interests, motives, or goals which an individual considers worthwhile and thus are major determinants of attitudes and behaviors in relation to clothing choices and usage" (Lapitzky, 1961).

The first attempt to devise an instrument to measure the strength of each clothing value independently of other values was abandoned because of numerous difficulties. Instead an instrument was developed to measure the relative strength of the Clothing Values. Lapitzky (1961) proposed, and the results of her study confirmed the hypothesis - that positive relations exist between Clothing Values and parallel General Values. She worked with a sample consisting of a group of teachers and a group of college students. For the teacher group the correlation between Clothing and General Values was significant in terms of Aesthetic and Political Values but not significant in terms of the other parallel values. The reason for the lack of significant correlation between other parallel clothing and general values is not known.

The Lapitzky clothing test was used in a study by Altpeter (1963) who investigated the relationship between clothing values and certain aspects of consumer behavior. For a group of young married women, she found that those who rated above average on aesthetic value enjoyed shopping, preferred to shop alone, searched until they found clothes which they considered beautiful and unusual, and had a high interest in clothing. An above average score in the economic value was related to buying traditional and comfortable style, shopping primarily at local department stores, examining seams before buying and having little interest in shopping for clothes.

In 1963, Creekmore expanded the Allport, Vernon and Lindzey's (1931) Study of Values to include two additional general values, the sensuous [stimulation of the senses at a physiological level] and the exploratory [spontaneous curiosity]. She hypothesized positive melationships between certain aspects of clothing behavior, general values of the individual and relative fulfillment of these basic human needs. Creekmore used the Allport-Vernon-Lindzey Scale of Values and compared the results with clothing behavior, measured by a clothing interest inventory consisting of 14 classifications which were indicative of clothing behavior in usuage but not in the purchasing of clothes. Creekmore found that clothing was used as a means to gain status; conformity was inversely related to social position. She used Hollingshead's (1958) method and found that social position affected the score on aesthetic concern and status symbol use of clothing. Individuals from high social classes regarded clothing as a tool to achieve personal goals and ranked high on the status use of clothing.

Another attempt to develop a test of clothing values parallel to some of the values measured by the Allport-Vernon test was made by Finlayson (1959), who investigated consumer motivation in the selection of sweaters as related to general personal values. The variable measured was consumer satisfaction with sweaters and the components of satisfaction were defined as: becomingness, beauty, comfort, likely to be admired by friends, ease of care, and good buy. She related the scores on the Allport-Vernon test for the social, economic and aesthetic values to the relative importance of the above six components of satisfaction in sweaters. Her results showed that there was a strong tendency for a

general value to be operative in selection of certain components that tent to bring satisfaction in clothing.

Kernaleguen (1971) developed an Inferred Values of Clothing
Inventory to assess the relative importance of five basic clothing
values. These five values were: self expression, aesthetic, economic,
comfort (physical and psychological), and social (acceptance and leadership). The Inferred Values of Clothing Inventory was used by Dowdeswell
(1972) to evaluate the adjustment of women to pregnancy, and by Crown
(1975) to examine the relationship of clothing values to consumers
perception and acceptance of color change in fabrics. The social value
was found to be low in all of the previous studies. Theberge and Witter
(1975) produced the Clothing Values Scale, in which subjects indicated a
rank order for seven descriptive stories, each focusing on a different
value orientation. The instrument was a refinement of the measure
developed by Kernaleguen (1971).

Although there is still much research to be done, evidence so far suggests that general values are reflected in clothing values and that these in turn are related to specific clothing attitudes, interests, choices and to behavior in the selection and use of clothing.

Consumer Behavior and Marketing Research

Purchasing behavior is one part of the overall pattern of human behavior. An elaborate model of consumer decision making has recently been presented by Nicosia (1966). Drawing heavily on the behavioral scientist, the Nicosia model views consumer behavior as a complex dynamic interplay among product attributes, consumer attributes, and external influences.

Since the late 40°s marketing researchers have theorized that personality should be related to the consumer decision process. That is consumers with certain personality profiles would be more prone to "brand-loyal purchases" and specific styles or colors, and would prefer certain stores or exhibit other consistent purchase behavior patterns. It has been found that a vast array of variables affect buyer behavior: personalities, sociological attitudes and communication variables.

An analysis of action is an analysis of how the individual's market behavior is determined (Ardnt, 1968). Any bit of action is determined on one hand by the total make up of the person at the moment and on the other hand, by the total situations in which he finds himself. This relationship is represented as a product of factors in the individual and factors in the situation. Explanations must always include both the objective and the subjective and these are always in inseparable interrelationship. What a person is at any moment, governs what he does in the given circumstance. What he is on the side of action possibly comprises motive and mechanism. Hunger and the desire for a new red necktie are motives. The ability to walk when entering a restaurant, or the mental equipment used in reading an advertisement, or in recalling one's lack of funds are mechanisms. These mechanisms are not independent of the motives but are directed by them. Motives and mechanisms are different aspects of the same total individual makeup which determines action at any moment. By motives we mean the set of inner guiding processes which determine the movement of behavior towards ends or goals. The processes may be conscious or unconscious. They consist of some condition of tension or disequalibrium within the person, with the ensuing conduct serving to

relieve the tension or to reestablish the equilibrium. Such a theory is often referred to by Social Psychologists as the "Cognitive Dissonance Theory". Our actual buying behavior is largely an expression of specific attitudes, that is, action tendencies towards particular objects, reflecting the very directions of motivation, as these have been molded in the course of experience. One's negative attitude towards a certain store for example, may be an expression of injured pride occasioned by a domineering salesman. The attitude in turn leads one to avoid the store, to criticize it, or perhaps to praise the leading competitor and to concentrate one's buying there. Mechanisms, however, also play an important role. An analysis of action must include more than motives alone. The motives operate in a way that is determined by other structures and processes as well (Ardnt, 1968).

All activities of a consumer are subject to environmental influences. This influence may be weather, the layout of the city, the shopping cart or other people. What might not be so clear is the social influences, that is, the impact of other people on consumer behavior. The influence may be subtle such as when one woman tells another that knee length dresses are out. The influence may be subconscious for example, when a person buys a certain brand of car to obtain the approval of others. Finally, the influence of others on consumer behavior may be very direct, such as when a mother tells her daughter "NO" to a request for a new skirt. Social influence can operate in any stage of the consumer behavior process. It can cause needs to arise and a subsequent tension state. It can cause variants in the magnitude of the tension state.

the type of action a consumer may take to satisfy a need or value.

Finally it can be a determinant in the amount of satisfaction or dissatisfaction a consumer receives from some action.

An article by Davis and Rigaux (1974) reviewed a study of the degree of influence exerted by both husbands and wives for 25 economic decisions. Three of the 25 decisions involved clothing: husband's clothing, wife's clothing, and children's clothing. Decisions regarding wife's and children's clothing were wife dominant and for men's clothing decisions there was variability in role concensus.

Two studies were conducted by the Survey Research Center of the University of Michigan with regard to husband-wife responsibility in money management and purchasing decisions. It was found that wives exert the main influence in 40% of the households; husbands exerted the influence in 25% of the households; and couples jointly in about 20% of the households in the study (Komarovsky, 1%1).

A study by Ferber and Lee (1974) seems to lend support to the idea that the family may not be a homogeneous unit for study of at least certain aspects of economic and marketing behavior. Rather the interrelations between the members of a couple and the roles each of them plays in family decision-making would seem to be a distinctive factor to be considered in seeking a better explanation of consumer behavior.

Research carried out by Haines and his associates (1968) studied the decision processes of women shopping for clothing. It involved a measure of the longest and of the shortest acceptable path in a decision. This measure represents upper and lower limits to the amount of information that must be processed to arrive at an acceptable alternative and

hence gives some indication about the potential information demands (Haines, 1974). Haines formulated what he termed the principle of information processing parsimony: "Consumers seek to process as little data as is necessary in order to make rational decisions" (Haines, 1969).

Research undertaken by Stone and Form (1957), entitled The Local Community Clothing Market: A Study of the Social and Social Psychological Context for Shopping showed that socio-economic status of a shopper was a deciding factor in shopping location. It was found that the higher the social status of the shopper, the more specialized was her shopping; the lower her social status, the more likely she'd include other activities in her clothing shopping trips. The middle class women spent less time shopping for clothes than did women in the upper or lower status groups. Younger women tended to shop during the afternoons in the latter part of the week, whereas older women and upper class women preferred to shop in the mornings in the early part of the week. Stone and Form asked: "When you shop for clothes, do you know exactly what you want, do you have a general idea, or are you not quite sure?" Generally, the younger, high school educated, middle-social economic group, upward aspiring cosmopolitan-oriented women reported they knew exactly what they wanted when they shopped for clothing. The older, either college educated or only grade school educated, high or low socio-economic group, non-aspiring, local orientated women were uncertain of what they wanted. The young shoppers preferred to shop alone, while women in their 40's preferred to shop with others (40% husbands; 25% friends, 25% younger family members). Stone (1954) studied urban shoppers according to their attitudes towards stores. His research discovered four types of shoppers

as follows:

- 1. The economic consumer who has strong attitudes about price quality and assortment of merchandise.
- 2. The personalizing consumer who required a personal relationship with the store personnel.
- 3. The ethical consumer who possesses favorable attitudes towards small independent businessmen. He had negative feelings towards chain stores and wanted "to help the little guy out".
- 4. The apathetic consumer who viewed shopping as a bothersome task. As Stene notes he shopped "to get it over with". "His main prerequisite for a store was convenient location (Stone 1954).

Factors determining retail shopping preferences were studied by Converse (1947) who found that consumers will travel further for fashion goods such as clothing than for food, drugs, bulk goods or service goods and that women will travel further than men for clothing items. It was also found that those with higher income will shop at a greater distance than those of low income.

More than a decade ago Martineau (1954), Director of Research and Marketing for the Chicago Tribune, observed that people tend to patronize stores that match their personalities. He noted that individuals will select stores that enhance their self images, their attitudes about themselves. He further observed that the decision to shop downtown as contrasted to a shopping center has a psychological basis. He concluded that some of the psychological variables that determined in great part where a person would shop were friendliness, excitement, glamour, enhancement of self image and of course economics; the latter being only

slightly important. Stores have a personality, a total image, and many more meanings in the consumer's mind than strictly a place for day to day transactions. Prices and savings only represent one area of what a consumer thinks and feels about the store. Far more than any bargain, the overall store atmosphere (or personality, or image) is the determinant of regular buying, or the preselection of the customer body (Martineau 1954).

A report by Rich and Porter (1964) on women shoppers in downtown stores emphasized department store imagery. An important part of the study dealt with the reasons which prompted women to do more of their shopping in one particular store than in any others. The stores most frequently mentioned fell into three groups, high fashion appeal, price appeal and broad appeal. The stores with the high fast on image in the minds of consumers are the ones most favored by the high income women whereas the price appeal stores attract very few of these customers. The middle income women represent the largest group for all three types of stores. The low income women go mainly to the board appeal and the price appeal stores although some patronize the fashion appeal stores. As for the relationship between life cycle, age and children, and store preference, high fashion stores attract many of the women forty or over especially the ones without children at home. The women presume they have more money to spend and are more demanding of the type of service found in these stores. As to the broad appeal and the price appeal stores, women under forty with children are the most important single customer group although women in the over forty group are numerous. Younger women with no children at home are not an important group of

of shoppers for any of the stores. For women whose favorite store is the downtown fashion appeal store, 41% live in the suburbs. This is in contrast with the broad appeal and the price appeal stores whose customers are much more likely to live in the city. In the group of women favoring high fashion stores, 42% also shop at discount stores on occasion. Many of the higher income women whose favorite stores are fashion appeal ones, still go to discount houses for merchandise such as children's clothing and appliances. The customers of the fashion appeal stores are most likely to be in the middle income and upper income brackets in the forty and over age group often without children at home and living in the suburbs. These women are quite interested in fashion and less interested in bargain hunting.

Price does enter into the social behavior of consumers. It plays a role in the attraction among consumers as well as the interaction between consumers and marketers.

Rising prices of a product can cause the consumer to view it as more desirable. Here price-quality values are more complex than implied by simple economic analysis. Higher prices consequently may mean other things to consumers:

1. Higher prices may indicate that the product is more fashionable and a few dollars more may be a low price to pay for the assurance that one is in style. Women who shop in high fashion stores expect to pay more for clothing items, but the shopper believes she is getting more, mainly, latest styles. She usually is quite aware that she can buy similar items of clothing at lesser prices, but they present an element of risk, that is the clothes may not be fashionable.

- 2. Increased prices may imply that there is simply more quality. In other words, the implication is that it offers more if the price is increased.
- 3. Increased prices of a product may suggest that there is a new model or style available. Consumers have a desire for newness (witness the frequent use of the word "New" in advertisements) thus an increased price may be interpreted by some consumers as an indication of a new feature.

It is believed that for certain segments of the consuming public particular goods are prestigious and are consequently valued for their price (Kernin and McNeill 1967). In such cases prices are apparently used as a social barrier to another class. This is exemplified in the old statement, "If you have to ask how much it costs you can't afford it". On the other hand, price is often a topic of conversation. These conversations allow a housewife, for example, to prove to her contemporaries that she is not only an economical person but also a knowledgeable shopper. It is not uncommon for a group of neighborhood housewives to get together over coffee and consider the weekend specials together. Such practise provides a socializing vehicle while developing sophistication among consumers (McNeill 1968).

A study by Schleede (1974) investigated women's use of credit cards when purchasing clothing for themselves. A questionnaire was answered by 122 Illinois women. It was found that 4% of the respondents reported never using credit cards and those who did use credit cards usually used the individual store type of charge account.

One general finding that has emerged from the concept of psychological marketing segmentation is that consumers tend to buy the brand whose image most closely corresponds to their own needs. The image is created for the type of consumer for whom the brand promises particular satisfaction.

Market segmentation as a strategy may be defined as the tailoring of the marketing mix components to the needs and wants of selected subgroups within the overall market. In other words, the market segmentation approach assumes that consumers are different and that these differences may be utilized (Frank, 1968). During the last decade there has been an increased search for new market segmentation criteria, which effectively predict product choice or usage rates. Traditional criteria like age, education, occupation, sex or marital status, have not been sidelined but have been joined by psychological and sociological variables such as values, attitudes, personality, mobility, life style, social class, etc. (Sheth 1967). In a typical market research study data is collected on characteristics of respondents, age, income, education, number of children in the family, area of residence, social class, personality test scores, and so on. Also data is collected on some aspect of consumer behavior, such as purchasing of certain products or certain brands, and cross-tabulations are performed to find out whether the characteristics contribute anything to our understanding of the behavior (Wells 1968). Such analysis shows that consumer products fall into meaningful groups that help illuminate the roles, the customs, the attitudes, and sometimes the personality characteristics of distinct groups of consumers. Much of the behavior we are interested in studying is a complexity of many factors, that is, it is multi-dimensional in character. We often side step this complexity by picking some unidimensional attribute which is assumed to be independent of the more complex phenomena we seek to understand.

Another socio-psychological variable affecting consumer behavior is perception. It is not unusual for a person to perceive a stimulus in a certain manner and later another person will change the first person's perception of that stimulus. The personality is in effect a processer or filter for incoming stimuli. Consequently, a person may or may not perceive stimuli in the same way depending on the similarities and differences in a personality makeup. As one authority states "every perceiver is as it were to some degree a nonrepresentational artist, painting a picture of the world that expresses his individual view of reality" (Krech 1962).

Consumers' buying is governed by the influences playing upon them from the outside no less than it is by their inner dispositions. These external factors may be thought of as centering in the product itself, and spreading from that center to a vast range of other influences more and more remote. Next to the attributes of the product, the influences most significant for the purchase are the selling methods, advertising, store, and generally, conditions surrounding the sale. In general then, one proceeds in his analysis of any bit of action by analyzing those motives and mechanisms that appear significant and also by studying the outside conditions which appear most clearly related to those inner dispositions. Explanations are found by working back and forth, between individual dispositions and external influences; the behavior of the moment is always governed by both (Day, 1971).

CHAPTER III

METHODS AND PROCEDURE

The topics relevant to the Method and Procedure will be presented as follows: Theoretical Framework, Definition of Terms, Hypotheses, Descriptive Analysis, Description of Instruments, Sampling Procedure, Data Collection and Analysis of Data.

Theoretical Framework

The Theoretical Framework for this study is based on the research findings reviewed. In other realms of human behavior, values have played a
significant role and evidence indicates that values may have a dynamic
effect on consumer behavior.

Existing literature indicates that values are rank order entities which guide man's behavior in life. An individual's value system is much like an organized set of rules which are used for making choices and for resolving conflicts (Rokeach, 1968). Research has shown that general basic values are usually consistent with values in the clothing area and these in turn should be consistent with behavior in the selection and use of clothing. Any theory of consumer behavior must also recognize the importance of social forces as they shape this behavior. In regards to consumer behavior in the area of clothing, Ryan gives a Strata of Explanation involving four levels of research objectives (Ryan 1966). This study is basically in the Third Stratum of Explanation, but extends into the Fourth Stratum by the inclusion of social psychological variables.

Definitions of Terms

General Values: The general value system on which this investigation was based was developed from Spranger's (1928) Types of Men by Allport and Vernon in 1931 and later revised by Allport, Vernon and Lindzey in 1951. Their value system incorporated six types: the Theoretical, Economic, Aesthetic, Social, Political, and Religious.

Each of these general values is operationally defined as a score received as measured by Allport, Vernon, and Lindzey's Study of Values. The values are conceptually defined (Allport, Vernon and Lindzey, 1960) as:

Economic (Econ): The economic man is the practical individual interested in freeing himself from his immediate wants through production, marketing, and consumption of goods. He prefers utility to all values and is frugal with time and space as well as money.

Aesthetic (Aesth): The aesthetic man is concerned with form and harmony in every act and deed. He uses grace, symmetry, or fitness to test all and believes that beauty is the ultimate truth. The aesthetic man is not necessarily the creative artist but he must be concerned with the artistic aspects of all of life.

Political (Polit): The political man is the individual interested in having material or manipulative power over others to direct and influence them according to his own wishes. He is motivated in every aspect of life by his desire to dominate and his love of power.

Social (Soc): The social man is primarily motivated by his love of people. He is kind, sympathetic, and unselfish; and for him love--an altruistic and philanthropic love toward others is his highest value.

Theoretic (Theo): The theoretic man aims at objectivity and seeks to understand, to order, and to systematize knowledge. He pursues truth for its own sake and, since he is essentially an intellectual, has one

consuming passion -- the acquisition of a theoretical understanding of objective knowledge.

Religious (Relig): The religious man is the mystic who sees in every experience a touch of the divine. He searches unceasingly for the grand scheme and tries to relate himself to the whole as he sees it. He is permanently devoted to the creation of the highest and absolutely satisfying value experience.

Clothing Values have reference to the wishes, desires, interests, motives, or goals which an individual considers worthwhile and thus are major determinants of attitudes and behavior in relation to clothing choices and usage. The clothing values used in this study are conceptually defined (Lapitzky, 1961) (Kernaleguen, 1971) and operationally defined below:

Economic: the desire for comfort and the conservation of time, energy, and money in relation to clothing usage and of selection.

Aesthetic: the desire for, appreciation of, or concern with beauty in clothing.

Political: the desire for obtaining prestige, distinction, leadership, or influence through clothing usage.

Social I: the expression of regard Social I: the ex

KERNALEGUEN'S CLOTHING VALUES

Economic: seeking maximization of resources through clothing. Operationally defined as Sandy in Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Inventory. (Appendix E)

Aesthetic: seeking beauty in clothing. Operationally defined as Ann in Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Inventory.

Social Leadership: seeking recognition from others through clothing. Operationally defined as Candy in Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Inventory.

Social I: the expression of regard Social Acceptance: seeking membership for fellow beings through clothing with others through clothing. Operabehavior. The individual to whom tionally defined as Sue in Kernaleguen's this value would be of greatest Clothing Value Inventory.

Self Expression: communicating indivility through clothing. Operationy defined as Nancy in Kernaleguen's ang Value Inventory. Social II: the desire for obtaining social approval through clothing usage with conformity playing a prominent role.

Lapitzky's Clothing Values are operationally defined as the score received for each of the above values as measured by Lapitzky's Clothing Value Measure (Appendix D)

Physical Comfort: seeking well-being of the body through clothing. Operationally defined as Debby in Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Inventory.

Psychological Comfort: seeking wellbeing mind through clothing. Operationally defined as Pam in Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Inventory.

Behavioral Aspects: The behavioral aspects of consumers which are under consideration in the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C) are conceptually and operationally defined below.

Location of Purchases: The location of purchases includes the locality (urban, suburban, exurban, rural) and type of retail store in which consumers do most of their clothes shopping.

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION: Answers to question numbers 1 and 2 on Consumer Information Questionnaire.

Motivational Aspects: Stimulus which induces consumers to buy or which must be circumvented lest they refuse to buy. (Media appeal, influence of significant other, specificity of purchasing plans.)

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION: Answers to question numbers 10, 11, 12, 20, 21, 23 on Consumer Information Questionnaire.

Spending Level: Percentage of income allotted for clothing and the amount of money the consumer will spend on specific clothing items (maximum, minimum and most recent purchase.)

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION: Answers to question numbers 17, 18, 19 on Consumer Information Questionnaire.

<u>Purchasing Practises:</u> Patterns of shopping behavior (time of day, day of week, frequency) and method of payment.

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION: Answers to question numbers 6, 7, 8, 9, 24 on Consumer Information Questionnaire.

Consumer Satisfaction: The feeling state of an individual with regard to a specific purchase and shopping in general.

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION: Answers to question numbers 12, 13, 14, 25 on Consumer Information Questionnaire.

Consumer Concerns: Important factors in the acquisition of wearing apparel.

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION: Answers to question number 15 on Consumer Information Questionnaire.

Hypotheses

Hla: A significant positive correlation exists between the general value system as measured by Allport, Vernon, Lindzey's Study of Values (1960) and the clothing value system as measured by Lapitzky's Modified Clothing Value Test (Appendix D).

Lapitzky (1961) similarily hypothesized a correlation between general values and parallel clothing values. This correlation was significant only in terms of Aesthetic and Political Values, but not significant in terms of other parallel values. Both Scales of Values (general and clothing) are only meant to measure relative strength of the values, therefore can validly be used only as ordinal scales. This study therefore, hypothesizes a relationship, not between parallel values in each scale, but instead between the two ordinal scales.

Hlb: A significant positive correlation exists between the general value system as measured by Allport, Vernon, Lindzey's Study of Values (1960) and the clothing value system as measured by Kernaleguen's

Clothing Value Scale (Appendix E).

Hypothesis lb is a valid hypothesis due to its similarity to Hypothesis la. The only difference is in the instrument used to measure the clothing value.

<u>H2a:</u> A correlation exists between the degree of association between general and clothing value systems and location of purchases of consumers as measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C), questions 1, 2 and 3.

<u>H2b</u>: A correlation exists between the degree of association between general and clothing value systems and motivational aspects of consumers as measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C), questions 10, 11, 20, 21 and 22.

H2c: A correlation exists between the degree of association between general and clothing value systems and spending level of consumers as measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C), questions 16, 17, 18 and 19.

H2d: A correlation exists between the degree of association between general and clothing value systems and purchasing practises of consumers as measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C), questions 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 23 and 24.

HZe: A correlation exists between the degree of association between general and clothing value systems and consumer satisfaction as measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C), questions 12, 13, 14 and 25.

<u>H2f</u>: A correlation exists between the degree of association between general and clothing value systems and consumer concerns as measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C), question 15.

According to Combs and Snygg (1959), values are most likely to influence behavior if they are clearly perceived. If the general and specific values are similar, they would logically be easier to perceive and more likely to influence behavior. Hence, it may be hypothesized that the higher the degree of association between the general and specific values, the greater the influence on behavior. This study limits the specific values to clothing values and the behavior to consumer behavior when buying clothing. The hypotheses 2a to 2f are adapted accordingly.

<u>Descriptive Analysis</u>

An exploratory analysis was conducted in reference to background characteristics and behavioral aspects of consumers. The background characteristics under consideration are, as measured by the Background Information Sheet (Appendix B): sex, marital status, age, number of children, ages of children, spouse's occupation, location of residence, location of work, level of teaching, number of years teaching experience, and number of years university completed. The behavioral aspects of consumers under consideration are, as measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C): location of purchases, motivational aspects, spending level, purchasing practices, consumer satisfaction, and consumer concerns. The consumer's highest and lowest general and clothing values were also used in the descriptive analysis.

Description of Instruments

Allport, Vernon and Lindzey's Study of Values (1960). The Study of Values consists of a number of questions based upon a variety of familiar situations to which two alternative answers in Part I and four alternative

answers in Part II are provided. In all there are 120 answers, 20 of which refer to each of six values. The subject records his preferences numerically by the side of each alternative answer. The scores on each page are then added and the totals transcribed onto the score sheet. The page totals belonging to each of the six values are then summed. The total scores for the six columns must be corrected by making slight additions or substractions as indicated on the score sheet. The correction is made in order to equalize the popularity of the six values.

Unlike many tests of personality, this scale aims to measure more than a single variable. It does not, however, measure the absolute strength of each of the six values, but only their "relative" strength.

Reliability studies have been obtained for Internal Consistency by two methods: (i) Split-half Reliability (the mean reliability coefficient, using a "Z" transformation, is .90); (ii) Item Analysis (through successive revisions, the final item analysis shows a positive correlation for each item. With the total score for its value significant at the .01 level of confidence). Repeat reliability has been determined for this measure with two populations, one after an interval of one month, the other after an interval of two months. The mean repeat reliability coefficient, using the "Z" transformation, was .89 for the one month study and .88 for the two month interval.

The most direct evidence of the validity of the scale came from examining the scores of groups whose characteristics are known. Norms obtained from various groups indicate the high and low scores correspond well with prior expectation. The old form of the test had extensive external validations and numerous studies are considered "indirect validations".

Lapitsky's Clothing Value Measure (Appendix D) consists of two parts.

Part I comprises 30 questions concerning clothing. Two alternatives are given to the respondent with a three point weighting to be divided between the two statements. There are 10 possible comparisons using the five values. Part II is composed of nine situations involving clothing preferences. For each situation, five possible answers are given. The respondent rank-orders the answers to indicate his preference.

The Allport-Vernon-Lindzey Study of Values (Allport, 1960) guided the development of this measure. Clothing factors were classified under the Allport-Vernon-Lindzey definitions of "aesthetic", "economic", "political" and "social I". Since their social value did not include the desire for social approval and conformity in regards to clothing, a "Social II" category was added.

Scoring: Part I - For each comparison, the subject distributes 3
points between the 2 alternatives in any of the following combinations:
3-0; 2-1; 1-2; 0-3. There are 10 statements for each value in the measure,
giving a possible range of 0 to 30 for each value. Part II - Fifteen
points are distributed among the five alternatives for each of the 9
items. The statement most preferred is given a score of 5, the second
most preferred is scored 4, etc. Possible range of scores for a value is
9 to 45. A subject's score for each value is the sum of the scores for
that value from Part I and II.

Reliability and Validity: An absolute measure of the five values was pretested on 20 women, but was dropped because the results did not differentiate individuals satisfactorily. Therefore, the instrument was changed to measure the relative strength of the values. An item analysis was

computed of the responses of 28 women, using the Phi coefficient to determine the internal consistency of both parts of the clothing values measure.

As a result, some questions in both parts were eliminated or revised.

Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Scale (Appendix E) is a forced choice test comprised of seven stories. Each story is a paragraph describing an individual with one of the seven value orientations. The stories are identified by the name of the woman who is described in the paragraph (Appendix E). All subjects were asked to rank the stories in order from most like themselves to least like themselves. A reliability of tau = .73 was established in a test-retest situation with a college age female population. A validity of tau = .57 resulted when the individuals were asked to list their values, and this ranking was correlated with the results for the Clothing Value Scale (Theberge and Witter, 1975).

Background Information Sheet (Appendix B) was devised to obtain the following background information on each subject: age, sex, marital status, number and ages of children, spouse's occupation, location of residence and work, level of teaching and number of years teaching experimence and university completed.

Gensumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C) was developed by the researcher to obtain information concerning the following behavioral aspects of consumers: location of orchases, motivational aspects, spending level, purchasing practises, consumer satisfaction and consumer concerns. The measure was submitted to a board of judges, instructors and graduate students in the socio-psychological aspects of clothing and textiles, for the determination of face validity. Consequently there was a number of minor changes in wording and question structure. The revision was again submitted to the board and face validity was the concensus (Appendix C).

Sampling Procedure

A stratified, clustered, random sample consisting of 252 teachers in Edmonton and surrounding districts was used in this study. The sample was stratified by location of work with 84 teachers in each of the 3 stratifications. Within each stratification, the sample was clustered according to School Board Teacher population (Table 1).

TABLE 1
Size and Stratification of Sample

urban & subu	IRBAN	EXURBAN		RURAL	
Edmonton Public Population 3890	School Board : 72% of 84 = 60	St. Albert Population 114	:.52% of 84 = 44	Strathcona Population 625	100% of 84 = 84
Edmonton Separa Population 1533	te School Board 28% of 84 24	Sherwood Pa Population 105			
84		84		84	and the second
		252		identalistististististististististististististi	ekitiga attimina da mara dikuman dikum .e

Data Collection

A brief letter of introduction (Appendix A) and a request to complete the five Instruments and return them in the enclosed, self-addressed, stamped envelope was the means of data collection. Unfortunately, a mail strike occurred prior to receiving all data. It became necessary to adapt to an alternative method of collection. A letter was written and sent via their School Board courier service to each of the subjects for whom there had been no response suggesting an alternate returning method,

also via their School Board courier service (Appendix F). Two weeks later a telephone call was made to all non-respondents. The calculation of a test for the difference between original sample and respondents showed the necessity for more respondents in particular parts of the stratification. A number of phone calls and arrangements to pick up the data increased returns to equal the proportions of the original sample. Analysis of Data

The data were analysed using descriptive and statistical techniques.

The descriptive analysis involved frequency distribution and percentage distribution for all variables.

The statistical analysis included a test of proportions, an analysis of Hypothesis 1 (a, b) and 2 (a to f) and an analysis of the background characteristics and the behavioral aspects of consumers.

Hypothesis 1 was statistically analyzed using the Canonical Correlation Analysis. Canonical Correlation Analysis takes as its basic input two sets of variables, the General Value System (Allport, Vernon and Lindzey, 1960) and the Clothing Value System (Lapitzky 1961) using Social I as the fourth value, each of which can be given theoretical meaning as a set. The basic strategy of Canonical Correlation Analysis is to derive a linear combination from each of the sets of variables in such a way that the correlation between the two linear combinations is maximized. Many such pairs of linear combinations may be derived. These Canonical variants are essentially equivalent to the principle components produced by principle component analysis with the exception that the criterion for their selection has altered. Whereas both techniques produce linear combinations of the original variables, Canonical Analysis does so, not

with the object of accounting for as much variance as possible within one set of variables but, with the aim of accounting for a maximum amount of the relationship between two sets of variables. The amount of correlation between each corresponding pair of Canonical variants is the Canonical correlation between them. Its square which is equivalent to the Eigenvalue represents the amount of variance in one Canonical Variant that is accounted for by the other Canonical Variant and vise versa. Hypothesis la and lb were tested and the following salculations were done: Eigenvalue, Canonical Correlation, Wilk S. Lamda, Chi Square and the Probability Level.

The statistical analysis of Hypothesis 2 (a to f) involved a number of statistical measures according to the level of measurement of each variable. An analysis of variance was used with nominal variables and a Pearson Product-Moment Correlation Coefficient was used for interval variables. For both the Analysis of Variance and the Pearson Correlation Coefficient, the degree of correlation between the general value system and clothing value system (Lapitzky 1961) was used at the interval level. With ordinal variables, a Spearman Kendal Rank-order correlation was used. In this case the degree of correlations between the general and clothing values were grouped into 6 categories (Table 2) from lowest to highest degree of correlation and were used at the ordinal level.

TABLE 2
Categories of Correlation between
General and Clothing Values

٠.	1.	Negative	.7000	-	1.2999				
	2.	n	.3000		.6999	and	1.3000		1.6999
	3.	† •	.0000	-	.2999	and	1.7000	-	2.000
	4.	Positive	.0000	-	2.999	and	1.7000		2.000
	5.	ta .	.3000	=	.6999	and	1.3000		1.6999
	6.	ti.	.7000	-	1.2999		• • • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
			en en de la companya				•	•	

One final objective of this study included a descriptive analysis of the behavioral aspects of consumers which were measured by the Consumer Information Questionnaire (Appendix C) and background characteristics of consumers as measured by the Background Information Sheet (Appendix B) and the highest and lowest general and clothing values of the consumers. After examining the distribution of each of the variables, sets of relationships were investigated through contingency table analysis and cross tabulation. The significance level of P .05 was used throughout this study and is marked with an asterik (*).

CHAPTER IV

FINDINGS

Descriptive and statistical analysis of the data will be presented in this chapter. Description of Sample, Test of Proportions, Hypothesis 1, Hypothesis 2, Statistical Analysis of Behavioral Aspects of Consumers will be used for sub headings in this chapter.

Description of Sample

Consumers selected for this study are teachers working in Edmonton and surrounding districts. Background information of sex, marital status, number and ages of children, spouse's occupation, place of residence, place of work, level of experience and training of teacher, is tabulated in Table 3. Fifty-seven decimal six percent of the sample was female and 42.4% were male. Eighty-two decimal two percent of the consumers were married and 14.4% were single. The age of the consumers in the sample ranged from 20 years old to 65 years old. The mean age was 36.6. Thirtyeight decimal one percent had no children, and 20% of those with children had children aged 5 or less, 41% had children aged 6-17, and 22% had children aged 18 or over. Background information revealed the spouse's occupation in 15.3% of the cases was also teaching, and in 14.4% the spouse was also in a professional and technical occupation other than teaching. In 16.9% of the cases the spouse's occupation was stated as a housewife. Fifty-three decimal four percent of the sample reside in urban or suburban areas, while 41.5% of the sample teach in urban or suburban areas. Of the teachers in the sample 40.7% teach elementary school, 19.5% junior high, and 20.8% senior high. Twenty-five percent of the teachers in the sample have taught 4 years or less and 26% have

taught between 5 and 9 years. One person in the sample has taught for 46 years. The mean number of years taught is 10.6. All teachers in the sample have completed between 2 and 8 years of university; the highest percent being 49.2% of the teachers have completed 4 years of university. The mean number of years university completed was 4.6. According to the average number of years taught and the average number of years university the mean annual salary of the sample is \$18,400.

TABLE 3

Description of Sample

		, _ , _ , _ , _ , _ , _ , _ , _ , _ , _	
BACKGROUND	ICS	FREQUENCY	%
CHARACTERIST		DISTRIBUTION	DISTRIBUTION
Sex	Male	50	42.4
	Female	68	57.6
Marital Status	Single Married Divorced Widow(er)	17 19 2 2	14.4 82.2 1.7 1.7
Age	20-29	41.	34.7
	30-39	31	26.3
	40-49	24	20.3
	50-59	16	13.6
	60-65	4	3.4

Table 3. Continued

BACKGROUND CHARACTERISTI	CS	FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION	DISTRIBUTION
No. of Children	o	145	38.1
	1	16	13.6
	2	21	17.8
	3	19	16.1
	4	12	10.2
	5	2	1.7
	6	2	1.7
	7	1	.8
Ages of Children	5 or less	24	20.3
	6-17	48	40.7
general de la companya de la company	18 and over	26	22
Spouse's Occu-	Managerial	10	ال 8.5
pation	Profession & Technical (other than teaching)	17	14.4
	Teacher	18	15.3
	Clerical	7	5.9
	Sales	5	4.2
•	Service & Recreational	3	2.5
	Transportation & Communication	1	•8
	Loggers & Related Work	1	.8
	Miners & Related Work	· 1. "	.8
	Craftsmen & Related Work	7	5.9
	Housewife	20	16.9
Location of Resid		10	
	Rural	19	16.1
. *	Urban & Suburban Exurban	63	53.4
•	EAULUMI	33	28.0

Table 3. Continued

BACKGROUND CHARACTERISTIC	os .	FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION	% DISTRIBUTION
Location of Work	Rural	22	18.6
	Urban & Suburban	49	41.5
	Exurban	44	37•3
Level of	Elementary	48	40.7
Teaching	Junior High	23	19.5
	Senior High	34	28.8
	Elementary & Jr. High	3	2.5
	Junior & Senior High	7.	5•9
	Non-response	2	1.7
No. Years	0-4	30	25.4
Taught	5-9	31	26.3
	10-14	21	17.8
	15-19	15	12.7
	20-24	7	5.8
	25-29	10	8.4
	30 and over	14	3•3
No. Years	2	3	2.5
University	3	5	4.2
	4	58	49.2
New York Topics of the Control of th	5	28	23.7
	6	17	14.4
	7	2	1.7
	8	4	3.4

Test of Proportions

There was a 46.8% response from the original sample (Table 4).

TABLE 4
Response

URBAN & SUBU	BAN EXURBAN	RURAL
EPSB = 28 ESSB = 1		Strathcona = 39
39	40	39
	118	**

A Test of Proportions (Walpole, 1969) was used to determine if the clusters within each stratification were significantly different from the original random sampel. The "Z" was calculated in each case and the results are shown in Table 5.

TABLE 5

Testing the Difference Between Two Proportions

					 ·
	E.P.S.B.	2	=	.052	
	E.S.S.B.	\mathbf{z}		.115	
	St. Albert	2	=	.097	
	Sherwood Park	Z	=	。063	
	Strathcona	: Z	=	.105	
<i>15</i> 3				\overline{q}	

The calculated "Z" in each case was outside the critical region (Critical Region is Z > 1.96). It was then concluded (with a .025 level of significance) that the proportion is the same in each category as the original sample.

Hypothesis 1

A significant positive correlation was found to exist between

General Values as measured by Allport, Vernon, and Lindzey's Study of Values and Clothing Value System as measured by Lapitzky's Modified Clothing Value Test. (Hypothesis #la)

No significant correlation was found to exist between General Values and Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Scale (Hypothesis #lb). Results of Hypotheses la and lb appear in Table 6.

TABLE 6
Canonical Correlation Between
General and Clothing Values

Allport, Vernon & Lindzey's General Values with:					
	EIGEN VALUE	CANONICAL CORRELATION	WILK S. LAMDA	PROBABILITY LEVEL	
LAPITZKY (SOC. I)	.183	.428	•723	•045*	
LAPITZKY (SOC. II)	.151	• 389	•737	.067	
KERNALEGUEN	.150	•387	.819	.423	
KERNALEGUEN (SELF)	.108	.329	•801	.305	

Hypothesis 2

A significant correlation was found to exist between the degree of association between General Values and Clothing Values (using Lapitzky's Clothing Value Scale) with the time spend travelling between home and a clothing store (Hypothesis 2a) and with the spending level (Hypothesis 2c) for six clothing items. Results using the Pearson Correlation Coefficient appear in Table 7.

TABLE 7
Correlation Coefficient Between General
and Clothing Values with Interval Variables
(Pearson Correlation Coefficient)

	',	A .	
YPOTHESIS H	VARIABLE # DESCRIPTION	CORRELATION COEFFICIENT	SIGNIFICANCE LEVEL
2a	021 Time Travelling between Work/Hor	me .0257	0.392
2a	022 Time Travelling between Work/Sto	ore .0111	0.455
2a	023 Time Travelling between Home/Sto	ore .1721	0.037 *
2a	024 No. Times a month, Work/Home	0929	0.162
2a	025 No. Times a month, Work/Store	•0747	0.265
2a	026 No. Times a month, Home/Store	1281	0.091
2 c	060 Max. Price Suit or Party Dress	.1398	0.089
2c	061 Max. Price Sports Coat or Summer Coat	•2287	0.015 *
2c	062 Max. Price Dress Pants or Skirt	.0240	0.410
2c	063 Max. Price Casual Pants/Slacks	.2402	0.010 *
2c	064 Max. Price of Shirt or Blouse	•1877	0.031 *
2 c	065 Max. Price of Sweater	.1171	0.133
2c	066 Max. Price of Winter Jacket	0040	0.485
2c	067 Max. Price of Winter Coat	.1139	0.144
2 c	068 Max. Price of Underwear	.0705	0.244
2c	069 Min. Price of Suit or Party Dres	ss .2364	0.019 *
2c	070 Min. Price of Sports Coat or Summer Coat	.1959	0.048 *
2 c	071 Min. Price of Dress Pants/Skirt	0364	0.374
2c	072 Min. Price of Casual Pants/Slack	ks .1555	0.086
2 c	073 Min. Price of Shirt or Blouse	.0799	0.236
2 c	074 Min. Price of Sweater	0106	0.463
2 c	075 Min. Price of Winter Jacket	.1278	0.144
2c	076 Min. Price of Winter Coat	.0523	0.328
2 c	077 Min. Price of Underwear	.0074	0.474
2c	078 Price of Last Suit or Party Dres Purchased	.1757	0.042 *
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1_	1 -

Table 7. Continued

HYPOTHESIS H	VARIABLE # DESCRIPTION	CORRELATION COEFFICIENT	SIGNIFICANCE LEVEL
2c	079 Price of Last Sport Coat or Summer Coat Purchased	•1397	0.098
2c	080 Price of Last Dress Pants or Skirt Purchased	•0207	0.424

Hypothesis (2f) was confirmed for two Consumer Concerns. A significant correlation was found to exist between the degree of association between General Values and Clothing Values (using Lapitzky's Clothing Value Scale) and two Consumer Concerns: care labelling and quality of fabric. Results using the Spearman Correlation Coefficient appear in Table 8.

TABLE, 8

Correlation Coefficient Between General and Clothing Values (used at Ordinal Level)

with Ordinal Level Variables
(Spearman Correlation Coefficient)

HYPOTHESIS	VARI- ABLE	DESCRIPTION	association	LEVEL OF SIGNIFICANCE
2b	034	Spouse's Reaction to Clothing Purchases	.0684	.248
2b	055	Frequency unable to go to a clothing sale	.1073	.129
2c	051	% of income budgeted for clothing	1175	.358
2d	030	Frequency of clothes shopping	0515	.290
2d	031	Perception of the Frequency of Clothes Shopping	1099	.131
20 .	035	Feelings about Clothes Purchases	.0132	*thth
2е	059	Feelings about Clothes Shopping	.0120	.451

Table 8. Continued

HYPOTHESIS	VARI- ABLE	DESCRIPTION	ASSOCIATION	LEVEL OF SIGNIFICANCE
2f	039	Rank of Care Labelling as a Consumer Concern	.2432	.007 *
2 f	040	Rank of Sizing as a Consumer Concern	1327	.093
2f	041	Rank of Construction as a Consumer Concern	.0852	•195
2 f	042	Rank of Advertising as a Consumer Concern	.1290	.163
2 f	043	Rank of Quality of Fabric as a Consumer Concern	.1956	.020 *
2f	044	Rank of Flammability as a Consumer Concern	.1224	.137
2f	045	Rank of Cost as a Consumer Concern	.1266	•098
2f	046	Rank of Fit as a Consumer Concern	0782	.174
2 f	047	Rank of Style as a Consumer Concern	0007	-497
2f	048	Rank of Appropriateness as a Consumer Concern	.0444	•346
2f	049	Additional Consumer Concerns	•5556	.165

An analysis of variance revealed no significant correlation between the degree of association between General Values and Clothing Values and the behavioral aspects a to e (nominal level). The results are shown in Table 9.

TABLE 9
Relationship Between General Value System and Clothing Value System with Specific Behavioral Aspects (Analysis of Variance)

HYPO- THESIS	BEHAVIORAL ASPECTS	Mean Squared		SIGNIFICANCE LEVEL
22	Retail Store where most clothes are purchased	4.650	1.622	0.148
2a	Locality when the clothes are .	1.685	0.557	0.764
. 2b	Who sho sa this se thioned thi	2.653	0.892	0.489
2b	Who so ened	3.167	0.654	0.603
2b	Why was sales	3.805	1.307	0.257
2c	Do the house of bunget	0.746	0.252	0.617
2c	% of : othing	0.572	0.229	0.873
20	Action . Green or the Sudget	5,464	2,288	0.069
2d	Means of the entry which	6.937	2,410	0.071
Sq	Day of west a see sopping	2.433	0.840	0.542
20	Time of a othing chopping	2.714	0.911	0.501
2d	Hou specific an idea when clother shopping	1.489	0,490	0.743
d.	Wethod of purchasing	4.093	1.380	0.23?
20	Action when dissatisfied with clothes purchase	2.832	0。9 %3	0.461
20	Dissatisfaction in clother pur- chase usually result of	3.274	. 2 2. £	0.326
20	Other dissatisfaction with clothes	4.515	2,356	0.127

Analysi: of Behavioral Aspect of Consumers

Each of the behavioral aspects of the consumer. (location of purchase, motivational aspects, spending level, purchasing persons, consumer concerns) were analysed in modation to be degroup constraint and the highest and lowest general and clothing

values. Sets of relationships were determined through contingency table analysis and cross tabulations. The sets of relationships involving: location of purchase appear in Table 14 (Appendix G); motivational aspects appear in Table 15 (Appendix G); spending level appear in Table 16 (Appendix G); purchasing practices appear in Table 17 (Appendix G); consumer satisfaction appear in Table 18 (Appendix G); and consumer concerns appear in Table 19 (Appendix G). Each set of relationships which was found to be significant has been presented in conjunction with the appropriate measure of association in Table 10.

TABLE 10

Messures of Association for Mationships Found Significant Between Behavioral Aspects and Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers

Confidence of the	BEHAVIORAL ASPECTS	1 .	MEASURE OF	LEVEL OF
. ar - upanoru	OF CONSUMERS	ANI VALUES OF CONSUMERS	ASSOCIATION (HAMBLA)	TOWNE TOWNE
	LOCATION OF PUNCHASES: LOCALITY OF CLOTHING STORE	LOCATION OF RESIDENCE	.031	* 220°
tree sections and the section of the	NOTIVATIONAL ASPECTS: HITH WHOM SHOP CLOTAES 1st MENTIONED	SEX	,183	* 500°
	WITH WHOM SHOP CLOTHES 2nd MENTIONED	LOW CLOTHING VALUE - KERNALEGUEN	.500	# 986
-	MEDIA INFLUENCES	LOCATION OF RESIDENCE	.052	° 520°
	MEDIA INFLUENCES	LOW CLOTHING VALUE - KERNALEGUEN	960°	* 120.
	REACTION TO SALE	HIGH CLOTHING VALUE - KERNALEGUEN	250°	* 550°
	MISS SALE	HIGH CLOTHING VALUE - KERNALEGUEN	077.	,001 a
	NHY MISS SALE	LEVEL OF TEACHING	160°	* 450°
	PURCHASING PRACTISES: TRANSFORT WHEN CLOTH. SHOPPING	SPOUSE'S OCCUPATION	950°	0001 #
	DAY OF WEEK - CLUTHING SHOP	LEVEL IN TEACHING	\$190°	.035 **
	METHOD OF PURCHASING CLOTHES	LOW GROSHING VALUE - KERNALIGUEN	990°	* 500°
	CONSUMER CONCERNS: SIZING	LEVEL OF TEACHING	.162	.019
	CONSTRUCTION THERE & SEAMS)	LEVEL OF TEACHING	.153	* 600°
	ADVERTISLIG	LEVEL OF TEACHING	,125	* 8470°
-	QUALITY OF FABRIC	LEVEL OF TEACHING	.140	* 6T0°
er merzo skapad	COST	LEVEL OF TEACHING	890°	* 900°

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION AND INTERPRETATION OF RESULTS

Description of Sample

The greatest proportion of the sample was married with both husband and wife working and with no children. The sample therefore, is above average in terms of money available to spend in the marketplace. In general, the sample is relatively young and well educated.

Hypothesis 1

The null form of hypothesis la was rejected, therefore a significant positive correlation was found to exist between General Values and Lapitzky's Clothing Values but it was only a moderate correlation. The correlation between General Values and Kernaleguen's Clothing Values was not significant. The different results could partially be attributed to the fact that Lapitzky's measure was based on the Allport, Vernon, & Lindzey's Scale of Values but Kernaleguen's Scale was not. Another possible meason for lack of significance between General and Clothing Values using Kernaleguen's measure may be the use of all femalo names in a neasure being administered to a mixed population.

Hypothesis 2

The null form of hypothesis lb was rejected, therefore a significant positive correlation was found to exist between the degree of association between General Values and Clothing Values and spending lovel. The higher the correlation between General and Clothing Values, the higher was the maximum price spent for a sports coat or a summer coat, casual pants or slacks and a shirt or blouse. The higher the correlation between General and Clothing Values, the higher the minimum price one would spend

for a suit or party dress, a sports coat or summer coat and also the higher was the price of the last suit or party dress purchased. The above correlations were only slight, ranging from .176 to .240.

A high degree of recall by the subjects was necessary to provide the information with regards to spending level. Significant results with regard to the major purchases but not with regard to the minor purchases could possibly be attributed to the subject's ability to recall, i.e. major purchases would be more readily recalled. There were many items involved in the price recall. This may have led to carelessness on behalf of the subject. The validity of this information may be questioned due to an inflation factor particularly in the section concerned with the price of the last specific garment purchases. An amount spent this year could mean something very different than an equal amount spent ten or five or even one year ago. The above results indicate the importance of spending level as a behavioral aspect which should be considered when developing an understanding of consumer behavior and value orientation.

The null form of hypothesis 2f was rejected. A significant correlation was found to exist between the degree of association between General and Clothing Values and two consumer concerns: care labelling and the quality of fabric. The higher the correlation between General and Clothing Values, the higher concern for care labelling and quality of fabric.

According to the Cognitive Dissonance Theory, an individual may avoid or discount stimuli which cause tension or disequilibrium. Perhaps extra information such as care labelling and fabric quality causes tension or disequilibrium for the consumers with low correlation between general and clothing values. The consumer with high correlation between

general and clothing values however, may not feel tension as the result of such information therefore could allow the stimuli to penetrate and still maintain an equilibrium.

Analysis of Behavioral Aspects of Consumers

Location There was a very slight positive significant correlation between the localities in which a person shops for clothes and lives. Ease of mobility, public transportation and the ownership of vehicles are factors which enable consumers to shop beyond their immediate locality. The consumers in this study work in schools which usually are not in the same locality as those in which they reside. This could be another reason for the low correlation between the localities in which a person shops and lives.

Motivational Aspects The presence of another person when one is shopping for clothes can influence consumer behavior. Approximately half of the consumers in this sample shop with someone else when clothes shopping. This other person is usually a spouse and occasionally a female friend or children. Twice as many females shop alone as males and approximately twice as many males shop with their spouses compared to females. Females more frequently shop with a female friend, mother, sister, or children (Table 11).

TABLE 11
Presence of Another Person When Clothes Shopping
in Terms of Sex

		SEX	.			
Whom They Shop With	MAI Frequency Distribu- tion	E Percent Distri- bution	FEM Frequency Distribu- tion	ALE Percent Distri- bution	TOT Row Total	AL Row Percent
Alone Spouse Female Friend Mother	21 26 2 0	17.9 22.2 1.7 0.0	42 12 5 1	35.9 10.3 4.3 0.9	63 38 7 1	53,8 32.5 6.0 0.9
Sister Children	0	0.0	1 6	0.9 5.1	1 7	0.9 6.0
TOTAL	50	42.7	67	57•3	117	100.0

Using Chi Square, the Significance Level = .005.

This is in agreement with Davis and Rigaux's findings (1974) that most male clothing purchasing decisions were predominantly female or joint decisions, while female clothing purchases were predominantly female.

The second mentioned person with whom the subject shops for clothes was either the spouse, sister or children. In 60% of the cases the second mentioned was the children and in all these cases their lowest Clothing Value (Kernaleguen 1971) was social leadership.

Most of the consumers (41.5%) reported window shopping as the greatest influence on their purchases and 80% of these consumers had social leadership as their lowest clothing value (Kernaleguen 1971). Window shopping was most influential with rural and exurban and urban

residents while newspaper and magazine advertisements followed. The television advertisements were reported to have the least influence on clothing purchases.

When the consumers in the sample heard or read of a clothing sale and circumstances are such that they are able to go, 50% of them would make a point of going and seeing what there is, 25% would go only if there was a need and it was convenient to go, and 22% would ignore the sale. According to their highest clothing value on the Kernaleguen Scale, the largest group of consumers, that is 40% of the consumers, who would ignore the sale had economic as their highest Clothing Value. For the consumers who would make a point of going to the sale rather than ignore it, the high clothing value was Fsychological Comfort and the next was Social Acceptance (Table 12). Possibly, when the economic consumer avoids the sale it is their way of saving money. The consumer who values the psychological comfort of clothing or the social acceptance aspect of clothing is, however, influenced by the advertisement and goes where the crowds are. Perhaps they are in search of quick and immediate satisfaction.

TABLE 12
Reaction To A Sale in Terms
of High Clothing Value
(Kernaleguen, 1971)

apin dag menga anti Espandaya ya Pankan nagar madain naya madainni Espang Peling a manasa malayan	Re	eaction Wh	en Hear of a	Sale	Andropenski me openske englende	
High Clothing Value	Igno Frequency Distribu- tion	Percent Distri- bution	Make a Poir Frequency Distribu- tion	nt of Going Percent Distri- bution	Row Total	otal Percent Total
Economic	9	12.0	13	17.3	22	29.3
Aesthetic	2	2.7	14	18.7	16	21.4
Social Leadership	1	1.3	0	0.0	1.	1.3
Social Acceptance	5	6.7	8	10.7	13	17.3
Self Expression	0	0.0	1	1.3	1	1.3
Physical Comfort	ų	5.3	4	5.3	8	10.7
Psychological Comfort	2	2.7	12	16.0	14	18.7
TOTAL	23	30.7	52	69.3	75	100.00

Using Chi Square, the Level of Significance = .035.

When consumers were asked why they miss clothing sales, 45% reported missing them because they were too busy to go and 12% were just not interested. Most of the consumers who were too busy to go to a sale had their highest clothing value as aesthetic.

<u>Purchasing Practises</u> The usual means of transportation for clothes shopping is the car in 96.6% of the cases. In families where both husband and wife are teachers it was found that usually the car would be the means of transportation while 5.6% will take the bus and 5.6% would walk to the store. The day preferred for shopping by 53.7% of the teachers

in the sample was Saturday and 28% preferred Thursdays. There was only a slight correlation with the level of teaching and the day preferred to shop. Elementary teachers had a slightly higher preference for Saturday than Junior and Senior High teachers.

Forty percent of the consumers in this study chose cash as the preferential form of purchasing clothing. Contrary to the "cash-less" society concept cash was the most frequently preferred method. Cheques are used by 24% and Charge Accounts by 22% of the consumers to purchase clothing. These results are supported by findings of Schleede (1974) in which it was found that 49% of the women in the study never use credit for personal clothing purchases. In this study, there was a significant correlation between method of purchasing clothes and the consumers low clothing value on the Kernaleguen Scale. When the low Clothing Value was social leadership, cash was the usual method of purchasing clothes. When self expression was the low clothing value, cheque was the usual method of purchasing clothes (Table 13).

Method of Purchasing in Terms of Low Clothing Value (Kernaleguen, 1971) TABLE 13

			Method c	Method of Purchasing	Яu	The contract of the contract o		
	၅	Cash	Charge Account	secount	Cheque	en en	Ř	Total
Clothing Value	rrequency Distribu- tion	rercent Distri- bution	rrequency Distribu- tion	Distri- bution	rrequency Distribu- tion	rercent Distri- bution	Row Total	Fercent Total
Economic	٦	1,2	, 0	0°0	2	2,3	3	3,5
Aesthetic	~ 4	1,2	.	1.2	0	0.0	~	2,3
Social Leadership	25	29.1	73	15,1	74	16.3	K	60.5
Social Accoptance	≉	4.6	<u>ښ</u>	3,2	77	9.4		12.8
Self Expression	~	7,2	~3	2,3	⇒	9.4	2	را 80
Physical Comfort	ش	3.5		7.2	0	0.0	→	4.6
Psychological Comfort	N	5,8	2	2,3	0	0.0	7	8,1
Total	07	46.5	22	25,6	77	27.9	98	100.0

Using Chi Square, the Level of Significance = .005

Consumer Concerns Consumer concerns such as sizing, construction, advertising, quality of fabric and cost were significantly but only slightly correlated with level of teaching. Quality of fabric and cost were usually rated as the highest concerns. Quality of fabric tended to be more important to elementary teachers and cost was a greater concern to Junior and Senior High teachers. Perhaps elementary teachers are more often confronted with a situation of children's clothing wearing out, hence a concern for the quality fabric. The junior and senior high school student tend to discard clothing items as soon as the fad or style changes and possibly accounts for a greater concern by junior and senior high school teachers for cost of clothing. Advertising was generally ranked as a minor consumer concern.

CHAPTER VI

SUMMARY, GENERAL DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Summary

The purpose of this study was to answer two questions, "Does a relationship exist between general values and clothing values?" and "How does this relationship relate to behavioral aspects of consumers?" In consideration of past research (Lapitzky 1961, Creekmore 1963, Finlayson 1959, Dowdeswell 1962) and results of this study, it is concluded that a moderate positive relationship does exist between general values and clothing values. The degree of association between general and clothing values was significantly related to spending level and the following two consumer concerns: quality of fabric and care labelling.

The sample consisted of P18 teachers in Edmonton and surrounding districts. To each of these consumers, a questionnaire bundle was mailed including: Allport, Vernon and Lindzey's Study of Values; Lapitzky's Modified Clothing Value Scale; Kernaleguen's Clothing Value Scale; a Background Information Sheet and a Consumer Information Questionnaire.

General Discussion

The Nicosia (1966) model of consumer decision-making incorporates the view of consumer behavior as a complex dynamic interplay among product attributes, consumer attributes and external influences. Such a complexity of consumer behavior necessitated a breakdown into component parts for the purpose of analysis in order to identify possible contributing aspects. The behavior under consideration was clothes purchasing by a teacher consumer population. The consumer attribute investigated

which were considered were: location, motivation, spending level, purchasing practises, consumer satisfaction and consumer concerns. Each relevant external influence will be discussed and then the value system as a general and specific heirarchical organization and the relationship between them will be reviewed.

All activities of a consumer are subject to environmental influences. The location in which a person lives influences the location in which he will shop for clothing. Since half of the consumers in this study shop for clothes with someone else, it would be interesting to obtain more information about this other person and to analyse the extent of his influence on purchasing behavior. Twice as many men shop for clothes with their spouses as women do and women tend to shop with a female friend or relative. Davis and Rigaux's (1974) studies support this finding and indicate that decisions regarding wife's and ob. ldren's clothing were wife dominant but decisions regarding men's clothing showed variability in role concensus. It appears that wives have an imput into women's clothing decisions. Perhaps this is why twice as many men as women shop for clothing with their spouses. Future research, therefore should use both husband and wife in the sample to get a more accurate overall indication of the situation. Ferber and Lee (1974) have indicated that the interrelationship between members of a couple and family decision-making be considered in seeking a better explanation of consumer behavior.

The most effective promotional devices which influenced the consumers in this study were window displays and clothes sales. Why then do many stores spend a thousand dollars for a page of advertising in the

newspaper or five hundred dollars for a minute of television time?

Possibly, spleyholon and newspaper adversaments are not designed to make an immediate impact on the consumer but rather to have a long range effect on their marketing behavior. Such indirect means of advertisement would not as likely be coalled as the more direct promotional devices as was the case in this sample of consumers.

Consumers were asked to indicate the maximum and minimum price that would pay for ten clothing items. In addition they were asked to recall the most recent purchase price for each of these ten items. It appeared that consumers had difficulty recalling the prices, therefore it is suggested that observation techniques or record-keeping may be most accurate means of obtaining this information. The amounts spent would then be now meaningful and comparable as the observation could be made during a brief time period, and thereby reduce the inflationary factor.

ounds then buying clother. It appears that our reciety in not yet a reach-legal coefficient. In a study by Schleede (1974) it was found that hops of who we made had never and excitit for personal abuthing parts and a reach to be a patigate the use of excitation. In consumor goods to be a subject that the finding is a general amount situation. In constitut

constant. In these of influsion to occur vory natural for constant to be removed about corp. The same as in evidual and may high priors for clothing, it would be expected that he would appet high quality. It therefore come legical then consumers not consented about cost.

An analysis of action is an analysis of how the individual's marketlng behavior is determined (Arndt, 1908). Any bit of action is determined on one hand by the total makeup of the person at the moment and on
the person at the moment as a product of factors in the individual
and factors in the situation. Therefore, when an analysis of action is
conducted with consumer clothes buying behavior it is important to look
not only at the general value system of the consumer but also to consider
the values specific to the situation, in this case clothing values. Only
then is the researcher analysing the situation and the personal factors
at the moment as suggested by Arndt.

Denote is influenced by the value system hierarchy (Allport, Vermon, Lindzoy, 1960). The individual uses this value hierarchy for making choices and recolving conflicts (Rokench, 1968): Such a view is supported by this study and studies by Groiger (1947), Kluckhohn (1996). Murray (1938) and Rogers (1962). It seems the importance not only of an individual a general value hierarchy be atmossed, but also that their situation openific value hierarchy be administrate. Value attitudes, therefore, should not limit their seems to general values but consider the mituational and personal factors at the memory values but consider appears value hierarchy analysis. Host past attitudes have under the rise currently available or a cadimal scales and can only be used as a rank ordering of the values if the results are to be value and a manifal. It is therefore highly recommended that future studies in the area of values use these scales as ordinal scales.

A positive correlation was found to exist between the general and clothing value systems of the consumers in this study. This correlation between general and clothing values is an example of one situation where the general and specific values are correlated. The question left to other researchers is "Do specific values other than clothing values also correlate with general values?"

It is interesting to note that the correlation between general clothing values is only a moderate correlation. The results indicate that these consumers vary in the degree of association between general and clothing values. According to Combs and Snygg (1959), degree of clarity with which values are perceived are values most likely to influence behavior if they are clearly perceived. One is intuitively lead to believe that when the general and clothing values are similar, they are easier and hence more likely to influence behavior.

It found that the higher the degree of association between general and clothing values, the more time they would spend travelling from home to the clothing store, the more they were willing to spend on clothing, and the more concerned they were about care-labelling and quality of fabric.

Consumers with a high degree of association between the general and clothing value systems were more willing to travel a greater distance possibly because they were more sure of what they want and need. Converse (1947) found that consumers will travel further for fashion goods such as clothing items than for food, drugs, bulk goods or service goods. Future research could investigate this matter further. Do individuals with a high degree of association between general and clothing

values also travel further than other consumers for items other than fashion goods? Do these consumers have a high degree of association between general and specific values other than clothing values?

The higher the degree of association between general values and clothing values, the more the consumer was willing to spend on: a sports coat or summer coat, casual pants or slacks, shirt or blouse and a suit or a party dress. Possibly the similar general and clothing values provided for a confidence in their decisions to purchase these items and hence a willingness to spend more on them. Perhaps these connected to investigate this area and obtain information with regards to actual income from all sources and to determine whether the consumers with a high degree of association between general and clothing values are in fact consumers with more money to spend on clothes. Will these consumers also spend more on other items such as food, drugs, cars, etc.?

Findings of this study also indicated that consumers with a high correlation between general and clothing values were more concerned about care-labelling and quality of fabric. It must be noted that consumers with this high correlation between general and clothing values were also willing to spend more on particular clothing items, as previously explained. It seems logical that consumers who are spending more on clothing items would expect more for their money. These expectations appear to be good fabric quality and care-labelling. Likewise these findings may indicate that consumers with a high degree of association between general and clothing values have a clearer perception of their values when shopping for clothes. Such consumers then collect

information such as care labelling and quality in support of their perceptions. Then, there appears to be an impact on their behavior. These consumers were willing to spend more on clothing. Is this also true in other marketing situations, for example the purchasing of jewellery, food, automobiles, musical instruments or other consumer goods? The previously reviewed finding generally support the theoretical framework based on the studies by Klukholn (1956), Murray (1938), Rogers (1962) and Rokeach (1968) who indicate that values are rank order entities which guide man's behavior in life. But more specifically, the findings support studies by Combs and Snygg (1959). Values differ greatly in the degree of clarity with which they are perceived; those values which are precise in the individuals are most likely to influence behavior.

Recommendations

On the basis of this study, a number of recommendations for further research were formulated:

- l. A reliable instrument should be developed or existing instruments should be modified to establish a measure of male clothing values and male clothing consumption patterns.
- 2. More research is necessary to determine "why" there is only a moderate correlation between General and Clothing Values. Perhaps case studies and record keeping or observation techniques would provide insight into this area.
 - 3. A longitudinal study evaluating clothing values would be helpful in determining if values are relatively stable over time.
 - 4. Measures of spending level should be related to a specific time or at least take into consideration inflation level in order to be

- more meaningful and should include information with regards to income from all sources.
- 5. The degree of correlation between General Values and Clothing Values is meaningful and relevant to specific behavioral aspects of consumers. In consideration of the breadth of such a topic and the lack of information, research is required in this area.
- 6. The use of the Canonical Correlation is recommended for other havior and consumer behavior investigations.
- 7. The degree of correlation between the rank order of each general value with each clothing value should be investigated in terms of consumer behavior. For example, a consumer who ranks economic as second on both the general and clothing value scale may behave quite differently than the consumer who ranks economic second on one scale and fourth on the other.
- 8. Continued exploration is recommended for the following aspects of consumer behavior in the manner suggested previously in the general discussion: location, motivation, spending level, purchasing practises and consumer concerns.
- 9. A similar study is recommended with other occupation samples, specific age samples and a single (non-married) population. Such would produce a more reliable cross sample of consumers and enable generalizations to a larger population.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Allport, G. H., Vernon, P. E. & Lindzey, G. A. Study of Values: A scale for measuring the dominant interests in personality (re-ed.).

 Boston: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1960.
- Altpeter, B. K. An investigation of consumer behavior in clothing as related to clothing values. Unpublished master's thesis, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York, 1963.
- Arndt, J. <u>Insights Into Consumer Behavior</u>. Boston: Allyn & Bacon Inc., 1968.
- Bradlyn, B. J. An exploratory study of some factors effecting disuse of clothing among two groups of women college graduates. Unpublished thesis, University of California, 1965.
- Britt, S. H. Consumer behavior in theory and in action. New York: John Wiley and Sons Inc., 1970.
- Browz, A. G. Acceptance of current male fashions as related to general values and clothing attitudes by faculty men and male college students. Unpublished master's thesis, Texas Tech University, 1973.
- Combs, H. & Snygg, D. Individual Behavior, A Perceptual Approach to
 Behavior (2nd ed.). New York: Harper & Row, 1959.
- Monverse, P. D. Factors determining retail shopping preferences, Sun's Review, 1947, 55.
- Creekmore, A. M. Clothing behaviors and their relations to general values and to the striving for basic needs. Unpublished doctoral absorbation, The Pennsylvania State University, 1963.
- Crown, B. Consumer Perception Acceptance of Color Change in Fabrics.

 Canadian Textile Journal, June, 1975.

- Davis, H. L., Rigaux, B. P. Perception of Marital Roles in Decision Processes. <u>Journal of Consumer Research</u>, 1974, 1, p. 54.
- Day, R. L., & Ness, T. E. <u>Marketing Models Behavioral Science Applications</u>.

 New York: International Textbook Company, 1971.
- Dowdeswell, V. Inferred values of clothing related to adjustment among pregnant women. Unpublished master's thesis, Utah State University, 1972.
- Engel, J. F. Consumer Behaviors: Selected Readings (2nd ed.). New Yorks
 American Marketing Assoc., 1971.
- Ferber, R. Family Decision-Making & Economic Behavior. Philadelphia:

 J. B. Lippincott Co., 1973.
- Ferber, R. & Lee, L. C. Husband-Wife Influence in Family Purchasing Behavior. Journal of Consumer Research, 1974, 1, p. 50.
- Finlayson, B. An investigation of consumer rotivation in the selection of sweaters as related to general personal values. Unpublished master's thesis, Cornell University, Ithaca, 1959.
- Frank, R. E. <u>Marketing Segmentation Research:</u> Findings and Implications.

 New York: John Wiley & Sons Inc., 1968, p. 39-68.
- Greiger, G. Philosophy & The Social Order. Boston: Houghton Mifflen. 1947.
- Haines, G. H., and Associates. <u>Consumer Information Processing: The Case of Women's Clothing</u>. Paper presented at the American Marketing Association Fall Conference, Marketing and The New Science of Planning, 1968, p. 197-205.
- Haines, G. H. <u>Information & Consumer Behavior</u> (Working Paper Series 6908).

 Graduate School of Management, University of Rochester, 1969.

- Haines, G. H. Process Models of Consumer Decision Making: Buyer
 Consumer Information Processing. Chapel Hill: University of North

 Carolina Press, 1974.
- Jagvish & Shoth. A Review of Buyer Behavior, Management-Scie ce, 1967, 13, pp. 718-756.
- Kernaleguen, A. Clothing Value Scale. Unpublished instrument, University of Alberta, Edmonton, 1971.
- Kernin, J. B. & McNeill, J. U. The social significance of price: Some managerial implications. <u>Mississippi Valley Journal of Business</u>

 <u>Economics</u>, 1967, <u>2</u>, pp. 38-19.
- Kluckhohn, F., & Strodbeck, F. <u>Variations in value orientations</u>.

 Evanston, Illinois: Row, Peterson and Company, 1961.
- Komarovsky, M. Class Differences in Family Decision-Making in Expenditures, Household Decision Making. New Yorks New York Universal, 1961.
- Krech, D. & Krechfield, R. <u>Individual in Society</u>. New York: McGrau-Hill, 1962, p. 20.
- Lapitzky, M. Clothing values and their relation to general values and to social security and insecurity. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Pennsylvania State University, University Park, 1961.
- Markin, R. J. The Psychology of Consumer Behavior. Englewood Cliff, New Jersey: Prentiss-Hall, Inc. 269.
- Martineau, P. Motivation in Advertising. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1954.
- Martineau, P. Motivation in Advertising. New York: McGrau-Hill Book Co., 1957, pp. 173-177 and pp. 184-185.
- Maslow, A. Motivation and Personality. New York: Harper, 1954.

- McNeill, J. U. <u>Dimensions of Consumer Behavior</u>. New York: Meredith Publishing Co., 1965.
- McNeill, J. U. An Introduction to Consumer Behavior. New York: John Wylie and Sons Inc., 1973.
- Murray, H. Exploration in personality. New York: Oxford University, 1938.
- Nicosia, F. M. Consumer Decision Processes: Earketing & Advertising

 Implications. Englewood Cliff, New Jersey: Prentiss-Hall, Inc.,
 1966.
- Rich, S. U. & Porter, B. D. The imageries of department stores.

 <u>Journal of Marketing</u>, 1964, 28, pp. 10-15.
- Rich, S. J. Shopping Behavior of Department Store Customers. Boston,
 Massechusetts: Division of Research Harvard Business School, 1963.
- Robinson, J. P. & Shaver, P. R. Measures of Sccial Psychological Attitudes. Institute for Social Research, The University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, 1970.
- Rogers, C. On Becoming a Person. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1962.
- Rokeach, M. <u>Beliefs</u>, attitudes and values. San Francisco, California: Josey-Bass, Inc., 1968.
- Ryan, M. S. Clothing: A Study in Human Behavior. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, Inc., 1966.
- Schleede, L. I. Types of credit women use while purchasing their own clothing. Unpublished master's thesis, Southern Illinois University, 1974.
- Selltiz, C., Johda, M., Deutsch, M., Cook, S. W. Research Methods in Social Relations. New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston, 1950.

- Sokall, R. R. Numerical Taxonomy. <u>Scientific American</u>, 1966, 225, pp. 106-116.
- Spranger, E. Types of Men. Germany: Man Niemeyer Velag, Halle, 1928.
- Stone, G. P. City Shoppers and Urban Identification Observations of the Social Psychology of City Life. The American Journal of Sociology, 1954, 50, pp. 36-45.
- of the social and social psychological context of shopping

 (Agriculture Station Bulletin No. 262). Michigan State University.

 November 1957.
- Theberge, L. and Witter, B. Clothing values scale. Unpublished instrument and manual, University of Alberta, 1975.
- Walpole, R. E. <u>Introduction to Statistics</u>. New York: The Macmillan Company, 1969.
- Wells, W. <u>Backwards Segmentation</u>. Paper presented at the meeting of the American Marketing Assoc., Toronto, Canada, 1967.

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A

Letter of Introduction

andle

May 19, 1975

Dear Colleague,

I am a teacher currently completing post graduate work towards a Masters Degree in clothing and textiles. The enclosed questionnaire is a major part of my thesis and I would greatly appreciate your time in completing and returning it to me. I'll be pleased to mail a summary of the results upon your request.

Yours sincerely,

Janet Forest

APPENDIX B

ģ.

APPENDIX B

Background Information Sheet	•	
Please answer the following questions in the space	provided	
1. Sem:		STEENING DEVELOPED A
a) Male b) Female		
2. Marital Status:		* SOUTHWARD CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR
Single cried vorced lidov(cr)	V v	
3. What is your aga?	••	(Spart Sunday or Carry
4. How many children do you have?		(Name to provide the Control of the
5. What are their ages?	Constitution and the second section of the second	
6. If married, what is your spouse's occupation?	Comment of the control of the contro	Marie Commission (Commission Commission Comm
7. Location of Residence	والمستري والمستريد المستريد والمستريد والمسترد	Charles protein decorposition, appearing the
8. Location of Work	المراجع	material consistence of the constitution of th
S. What level do you heach?		.()
a) Elementary ; by Junior High c) Schlor High		en e
Rem hany leaks have you thought?		
More resty (1905), the district with lesse from penighted	ne de la companya de	Company of the second
and the section of the second section of the section of the second section of the section of th		No. 1 Comments
n Casa n Assar		
e) Salveb e) Pro do (oug. Sir server de St. Akoent)		

APPENDIX C

APPENDIX C

Consumer Information Questionnaire

e) Hous and Preferred Sta

Please	answer	the	following	questions	in	the	space	after	each	question.
--------	--------	-----	-----------	-----------	----	-----	-------	-------	------	-----------

Ple	ase answer the following questions in the space	after each question.
<u>)</u> ,	In what type of retail store do you purchase mo	st your clothing?
	a) Department Store, e.g. Woodwards, Bay	* Activity of the entire of th
فر	b) Regular Specialty Shops, e.g. Sally Shop, Ti	p Top Tailors
	c) Exclusive Specialty Shops, e.g. Donovan, Ken	Higham
	d) Discount Stores, e.g. Woolco, Zellers, Woolw	orths
	e) Tailor or Designer, e.g. Sig Plach	
	f) Second Hand Stores, e.g. Next to New Shop	
. .	In which locality do you do most of your shoppi	ng for clothing?
	a) Downtown	
	b) Suburb Shopping Center, e.g. Meadowlark, Bon	nie Doon
	c) Exurb Shopping Center, e.g. Sherwood Park, S	t. Albert
•	d) Rural Toun, e.g. Stony Plain, Spruce Grove,	Camrose
3.	Please estimate the time you spend travelling b locations.	etween the following
	a) Work and Home	or machine and the formation and appropriate a
	b) Work and Preferred Clothing Stone (Mock frequently shopped at)	MINUTES (MINUTES
6	e) Home and Clothing Shore (Moon Insquence shopped at)	(MINUTES
	Please estimate the nuber of times per month y the following locations.	ou traval bottoon
	e) Work and Home	Construction of water
	b) Work and Proferred Glothing Store	Company of the

5.	When shopping for cloth	hing what is	your usua	l means of tr	ansportation?
	a) Car	J			Continue Specialization and security
	b) Bus				
.	c) Taxi				•
	d) Walking		•		
6.	What day of the week d	o you usual	ly shop for	clothing?	
	a) Monday	.			
	b) Tuesday				
	c) Wednesday			* . *	
	d) Thursday	,			
	e) Friday		الحبيبة		
	f) Saturday				
	g) Sunday			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	•
7.	What time of the day d	lo you usual	ly shop for	clothing?	
	a) Morning				
	b) Noon			•	
	c) Early aftermoon		. •		
	d) Late afternoon			,	
	o) Evening				
8.	Hou often do you shop	for cloti.	g ?		newsprending profiles of the second
	a) Homo than once per	uoek			
	b) Onco a nock				
	e) Once every 2 weeks				
	d) Every 3 weeks	•			
	o) Once a month				
	aj Less than once a m	onth	V Company		
	g) Never				

6...

9.	How do you perceive this shopping for clothing?	amendance from the broader)
	a) Very often		*
	b) Often		
	c) Seldom		
	d) Very seldom		
	e) Never		•
10.	When you shop for clothing with whom do you usually shop?	. ()
	a) Alone		
	b) With spouse		
	c) With a (male) friend.	•	
	d) With a (female) friend		
4.	e) With Mother		
* s*.	r) withather		
	() With Brother		
	Sister		
	With Children		
11.	When you purchase clothing for yourself, how does your spouse usually react?	()
	a) Strongly approve		
-	b) Some approval		
	c) Shows neither approval or disapproval		
	d) Some disapproval		
	e) Strong disapproval		
	I) Net applicable		
12.	How do you feel about most of your clothing purchases when you get them home?	Contraction of the contraction o)
	c) Complete satisfaction		
	b) Sell satisfaction		
	(a) Some discatisfaction		
	d) Extreme dissatisfaction		
13.	When dissatisfied with a purchase what do you do?	()
	a) Keep it and wear it anyway	. •	
	b) Keep it and wear it very seldon		
	c) Keep it and nover wear it	<i>'</i> <i>j</i>	
	d) Keep it and fix or change ab somehou	diameter (

continued			
e) Always take back dissatis	sfactory purchase	S	
f) Usually take back dissati			
g) Seldom take back disc the			
h) Give it away		,	
1) Other			
Dissatisfaction in clothing of	purchases are un	ually the re	sult.
a) Poor quality of construct	ion		A section of the sect
b) Poor quality of fabric		*	
c) Poor labelling			
d) Sizing problem	,		
e) Flammability of fabric	•		
f) Misleading advortising	•		• *
g) Out of style			
h) No cocasion to year	_		
i) Poor fit		•	
j) Others			
	e de l'administration de l'agrecia de la commentation de la commentation de la commentation de la commentation		•
Rank the following consumer of importance to you (concern with wear give #1 to your g	ing apparel	1n
orda of importance to you (concern with wear give #1 to your g	ing appaxel moatest	1n
order of importance to you (concern with wear give #1 to your g	ing appaxel coatest	1n
orth of importance to you (according): a) Care labellingb) Sizing	give #1 to your g	ing apparel geoatest	1n
order of importance to you (give #1 to your g	ing appared moatest	In
or importance to you (according): a) Care labellingb) Sizingc) Construction (Seams	give #1 to your g	ing appasel	1n
 a) Care labelling b) String c) Construction (Seams d) Advortising	give #1 to your g	ing appaxel	1n
 a) Care labelling b) String c) Construction (Seams d) Advertising	give #1 to your g	ing appared moatest	1n
or importance to you (according): a) Care labelling b) Sizing c) Construction (Seams d) Advertising c) Quality of fabric f) Flammability	give #1 to your g	ing appared mostest	1n
a) Care labelling b) String c) Construction (Seams d) Advertising e) Quality of fabric f) Flammability g) Cost	give #1 to your g	ing appared moatest	1n
or importance to you (according): a) Care labelling b) String c) Construction (Seams d) Advortising e) Quality of fabric f) Flammability g) Cost h) Fit	give #1 to your g	ing appared geoatest	1n
 or importance to you (according): a) Care labelling b) Sixing c) Construction (Seams d) Advertising e) Quality of fabric f) Flammability g) Cost h) Fit 1) Style	give #1 to your g	ing appared coatest	1n

,			_		,
16.	Do you have a	clothing budget	?		· Constituting
	1) Yes				•
	b) No			•	
17.	If answer to a	bove is (a) Yes	8	·	
		f your income i	s budgoted	for clothin,	3. Comment of the com
			•		·
	b) 1 = 5				
	c) $6 - 10$				
	a) 11 - 15				
	0) 16 - 20				
	f) 21 - 25		•		
	g) Above 25%s	Specify	CI S		
18.		hat you had ove wanted a partic			
	a) Buy it anyw	ay .			*GLACT: (Comment of the Comment
	b) Put it on 1	•			
		d hope it won't	be sold an	d com back	next month
	d) Leave it an		•		
	e) Never go cl	othes shopping	when over y	our budg is	•
19.	What is the ep	proximate price	you will p	eay for the	following?
	MEN'S ITHES	HOPEN 'S ITEMS	MAX, PRICE	MIN.PRICE.	(estimate)
					PRICE OF LAST ONE PURCHASED
	Suit	Party Dress	mendermetalstrafty end _p under stellmet types gewindering	a (management) is a constitution of the second and	And Allice in the state of the control of the state of th
	Sports Coat	and the second control of the second second control of the second second second second second control of the se The second se	girting & CTOLIS (1). Transfoliosophili	of the second sequential president and the second sec	in white the second section of the second section is a second section of the second section of the second section sect
	Dress Pants	SEG in the second secon	percuree or . Inthermotion	Antigorina (1877) aliku 2014 aliku 1988 alik	. (18 с.) примену невоющин по и по се подражену превенения «Тадричной по подавить» (18 с.)
	Casual Pants	Slacks	Communication and the common of the common o	er engliste, et a selle	ing mgagatat ayang akar hang di sasal kanap pananggah talamat kanapanan sa Sakat kanaba
	Shirto	Blouse	embrane volugi usalasi) — praenų laikinias maris ir ir nasanda	al attaches to a restablishment of the reset	Juga at (pring perilipad) pypanagyer i rinna at ()
	Syeator	Sweater	учения подменять водо, подаблять образования водования в	TO A SERVEY SAMPLE CONTROL OF THE SERVEY CON	austreine des quaes qui en quae e un couve qui entre destantivant de l'anno anno ante
	Winter Jacke	Winter Jacket	Sec. 19-20- Sec. 10 Sec. 27 Co., Copy 23 Sec. Assessment Appears	alger om weller gift Der Stadensere etter 1945 til 1966 blev i	i di ini antiquesigian diginal nita Palisini ili, ini ili ini ili ili ili ili ili ili ili
	Winter Coat	Winter Coat	andread a continue continue in the 200 to the continue of the continue continue of the Comment 200	e bergestig vert i de danse die entre e	- ganamanaganan anaman samanan La Timboli ye sa Tiboli sa San s
	Summer Coat	Summer Coat	patricing and approximation of the second	y je diazonatnegy vy provedom politic v jetrne politikanske medililikansk	Control contro
	Underwear 1 pr. shorts	Undorwear 1 bra			യുള്ള കാളത്ത്വെ പ്രവ്യാത്ത്വായിരുന്നു. വിവര്

Underwear 1. undershirt Underwear 1 pr. panties

20.	Which of the following has most influence on your clothing purchases?	
	a) T.V. advertisements	,
	b) Neuspaper advertisements	
	a) Bullotins or Fliers - sent to your home	
	Magasinos	
	o) Radio advertisements	
,	2) Window shopping	
	g) Seeing a garment on another person	,
	h) Other	
21.	Hhen you hear or read of a clothing sale and circumstances are such that you are able to go, what is your response?	(Company to the company
	a) Ignore it	
-	b) Make a point of going and seeing what there is	•
	e) Rush over as soon as it starts so you won't miss anythin	1g
	d) Other, specify	
22 .	How often do you hear of a clothing sale and are unable to	30? ()
	a) Very frequently	The Contract of Marie State of the Contract of
	b) Quite often	
	c) Sometimes	
	a) Soldom	
	O) Nover	
23。	When shopping for clothing do you usually baves	(Theoretical institute, in a comment)
	a) A definite item or idea in mind, e.g. colou, style, odc.	
	b) A general frem or idea in mind, e.g. pants, shirt, coat, but not specific details	
	c) No item or idea in this - just looking for ideas or looking of today	
Zl.	What mothe hasing do you usually use whom buying cl	othing?
	a) Cash	The second secon
	Charge Account	,
•	c) Cheque	
	d) Lay-акау	
	o) Other	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
25。	That are your feelings about shopping for elothing?	1
	a) Enjoy immonsely	

25. continued.

b) Slight enjoyment

ong dislike - get it over with as quickly as possible over do it

APPENDIX D

APPENDIX D

Clothing Value Measure (Lapitzky, 1961)

Part I

Try to choose the al dive which is relatively more descriptive of you or more acceptable you. For each question you have 3 points which you may distribute in any of the following combinations: 3-0, 0-22-1, or 1-2 (as you did in Part I of the Study of Values. 1. If you were buying a garment, which would be more important -a. that it be very beautiful; ___b. that it give you a feeling of leadership? 2. If most of your friends were wearing a particular make of raincoat, Hould you-a. buy the same make even though you knew you were paying for b. buy another make which cost less? 3. If a friend wanted to borrow a very "special" garment of yours, Hould you-a. be likely to lend it to them knowing it might be returned b. try to avoid lending it to them if possible? 4. When going on a short trip, say to New York, which would you consider moro important-a. that the clothes which you take with you require a minimus of b. that the clothes make an especially good impression on others? 5. I would rather wear clothes whicha. make me stand out in a group; ____b, are singler to those others are wearing. 6. If you and a findered were shopping and you can a garment which both of you wanted to buy very much, would youa. rather buy it yourself especially if your friend insisted . since you had seen it first; b. let your friend buy it since it was the only one available? 7. If you owned a valuable piece of jewelry, would youa. Wear it even though you knew none of your friends could afford such expensive jewelry;

b. refrain from weeting it when with your friends?

8	. If you thought everybody would be wearing a cocktail dress suit to
	a party, would you
	a. wear one even though you know your best friend couldn't;
•	b. Wear one more similar to the type your friend would be wearing?
9	If your sister or best stend who was somewhat heavier than you
	uanted to borrow a garment, would you-
	a. try to avoid watth, it to them since they probably would pull it out at the seams;
	b. let them borrow t?
10.	Which would be more important to you
	a. that your friends approve of the clothes you wear;
	b. that the focures, designs, and colors of your clothes seem becoming to you even if your friends might not approve of them?
11.	If you needed a dressy outfit and had to make a choice between two,
	would you-
	nhat uncomfortable;
	b. select the more comfortable one but with not quite as good lines for you?
12.	Would you rather
	a. be one of the fashion leaders of your group;
•	b. Hear the popular or established styles?
13.	If you and your sister, or brother, mother or father, or best friend
	were in the habit of wearing each other's clothes, would you
	a, buy the color which would be equally becoming to both of you;
	becoming to them?
. 34.	If you and a friend were shopping for special parmonts and she could
	afford to spend less money than you, would you.
	a. buy one more outstanding than your friend could afford;
	b. buy one near the price range which they could afford?
35.	If you were attending an important social function, which would be
	more important
٠	a. that you be one of the most fashionably dressed;
	b. that you be one of the most beautifully dressed?

	$-i f_{m{c}}$
16.	Which street clothing would you rather have-
	a. one which was not exactly comfortable but the style was very popular;
	b. one which was very comfortable but the style was not too popular?
17.	If a friend had borroued your evening wrap or cloak and you needed
	it, would you-
şê.	a. ask them to return it knowing you would probably hurt their feelings:
,	b. wear something else even though you knew others would be wearing evening wraps or cloaks?
18.	I think that
	a. I would like to be a fashigh leader;
	b. trying to keep up with fashion is very uneconomical?
19.	If the color of an attractive garment of yours was not fashionable,
	would you-
	a: want to continue to wear it;
	b. prefer not to wear it any longer?
20.	If you can a very attractive garment which are about 25 percent move.
	than you had planned to spend, would you
	a. disregard the price and buy it anymay;
	b. not buy it because it cost more than you had planned to apond?
21.	If you and your best friend, on some relative, more each other's
	elothes and you had a choice between two garments, would you-
	as buy the more attractive one but which the probably couldn't wear;
	buy the less attractive one but which you know she could wear?
22 。	Would you mather-
	a. buy clothes in about the same price mange as your friends;
	bo buy clothes which are more expensive than your friends buy?
23.	If a certain style of shoe was extremely popul and most of your
	friends were wearing it but it was not the most conformable cays
	for you, would your
	as go ahead and but the tyle of shoot anyway;
	b. buy a different but none comfortable saying

24.	If you had a white sweater which a not-too-close friend wanted to
	borrow, would you
	a. let them borrow it even though they would probably return it soiled;
•	b. try to avoid lending it to them?
25.	If you knew that all your friends were planning to buy a new garment
	for a very special occasion, which would bother you more-
	a. to buy one knowing that you would have to donate less than you had planned to a charity drive;
÷	b. not to have a new garment to wear when everybody else would?
26.	If you bought a suit or dress on sale, which would be more important
	to you
•	a. the fact that it was a designer's garment;
	b. the fact that you had obtained such a good buy?
27.	Which would bother you more
	a. if the garment you were wearing was too dressy in comparison with what other were wearing but extremely attractive;
	b. if your dress was of the same type as others were wearing but not especially attractive?
28.	If you had a choice between two street garments, which would you
\ 	choose
•	a. the one which was very attractive but was not a very good buy;
.,,	b. the one which was not as attractive but was a very good buy?
29.	Would you preferato be
•	a. the best dressed man/woman in your group;
	b. as well dressed as most of the others in your group?
30.	At a gathering which would you be more likely to notice first-
	a. the sheer beauty of clothing being worn;
ال	b. high fashion clothes which have the look of being costly?
Par	t II

Each of the following statements or questions is followed by five possible attitudes or answers. Arrange these answers in the order of your personal preference by writing in the appropriate space, a score of 5, 4, 3, 2, or 1. To the statement you prefer the most give 5, to the statement that is second most attractive give 4, and so on. Please try to answer all the statements in this manner. When your preferences are

'گر	12	89
	F	
201	dietinof	try to guess. Be sure not to assign more than one 5, one 4,
		ach group of statements.
1.		ral I prefer clathes which(remember to give your first choice
_,	5, etc.)	
	8.	require a minimum of time, energy, or money in their upkeep
ø	-	have the look of being costly
'n	C•	make my friends feel at ease because they are not more costly or fashionable than theirs
	d.	are very attractive
	e.	are similar to those my friends are wearing and hence make me feel at ease.
2.	I would	rather wear clothes which
	a.	make me look distinguished in a group
* .	b.	are very comfortable
,	c.	have very good combinations of design, texture, and color
	d.	make me feel "one of the group"
	8•	are not more expensive or more fashionable than those my friends are wearing.
3.	In regar	rd to my clothing, it is important to me that
	8.	the design be especially good
	b.	I get the most for my money
	C•	it makes me look successful
. •	d.	it makes my friends feel socially comfortable
*	e.	it helps me to be accepted by others.
4.	As far	as clothing is concerned
	a.	it can be very important in getting ahead in the world
	b.	it is very important in giving a person self-assurance
•	c.	it is important that it be comfortable
	d.	it can be used to make others feel at lease
	ø.	it can be an outlet for aesthetic expression.
5.	Which a	reas of clothing are you most interested in
	a.	the effect on individuals who are poorly dressed in comparison with their friends
· .	ь.	principles of line, design, and color
	c.	the conformity aspect of clothing
	d.	selection and care of clothing
		use of clothing to gain leadership and prestige.

. . . .

6.		ould be most important to you
	8.	to have a reputation for being generous when it comes to lending your clothes to others
	b.	being one of the most fashionably dressed in your group
•	c.	a very smart shopper who gets the most for her money when it comes to buying clothes
.2	a.	to have high aesthetic taste in clothing
		to have clothes of equal quality to those your friends are wearing.
7.	Which of	the following aspects of clothing do you consider most
	importar	1t /
1	a.	usefulness and cost
	р•	a means of making others socially comfortable
	c.	an expression of socio-economic status
\$4.	d.	a means of making one feel part of a group
,	e.	a means of making oneself beautiful.
8.	If you	were attending an important social function, would it be more
	importa	nt to you to be
	a.	dressed much like the majority of the group
	b.	very attractively dressed
	c.	dressed like your best friends who you knew couldn't afford to spend as much on clothes as you
•	d.	very fashionably dressed
	e.	very comfortably dressed.
9.	Various	areas of clothing have been studied. Which of the following
	do you	consider the most important
	a.	use of clothing as an art form
•	b.	emotional values to the individual of being well dressed
	c.	effects upon individuals who do not feel as well dressed as others
1 4	a.	means of appraising one's socio-economic status
	e.	expenditure and care studies.

APPENDIX E

APPENDIX E

Clothing Inventory Scale (Kernaleguen, 1971)

	Please	rank	these	girl's stories	in the	order	which	you	feel	is	most
		•		ç.							
like	you.										

	_)	Sue
(_)	Sandy
. (_)	Pam ·
(_)	Debby
(_)	Candy
(_)	Ann
. Y	Υ.	Nancy

Social Acceptances

Sue enjoys people and hopes that people will like her. She believes that clothing plays an important role in helping an individual adapt to a social situation. Sue attempts to dress appropriately for situations whether it is a barbecue or a job interview. Sandy believes that a good wardrobe does not need to

Economic:

Sandy believes that a good wardrobe does not need to be expensive. She is very careful to buy most of her clothing during the off season when it is on sale. Sandy is cautious about buying garments which must be dry cleaned or require a lot of care. She is proud of her ability to combat inflationary prices and moreover plans ahead to save time.

Psychological Comfort:

Pam looks for clothing which gives her "peace of mind". She believes that clothing should give you a "Psychic" boost, or make you feel mentally relaxed. There are different colors which Pam feels makes her feel better about herself. Clothing should make the wearer feel good.

Physical Comfort:

Debby is very concerned about how clothing feels when you are wearing it. Clothing must fit right and feel right. She shuns styles which impair movement, even if they are in style. She feels that clothing could and should be a "second skin".

Social Leadership:

Annthatia

Self Expression:

Candy always tries to look outstanding. Friends often ask Candy for her opinion on fashion. She would rarely buy a garment which is commonplace, if it isn't going to rate compliments it isn't worth the money. Candy is the kind of girl who likes to be noticed.

Ann maintains that beauty should always be expressed in clothing. If the design and color of a garment did not transmit a feeling of attractiveness she would not purchase it. Color, line and design are important to Ann in choosing clothes.

Nancy attempts to tell others about herself through clothing. Nancy sees clothing as a statement to society about her feelings and personality. She believes that clothing is very intimate and must be selected to fit one's personality.

Please read these definitions and rank these clothing values in order of their importance to you.

Definitions: 3

Self expression:

communicating individuality through clothing.

Apsthotics

seeking beauty in clothing.

SedDURI ce

seeking maximization of resources through clothing.

Physical comforts

seeking well-being of body through clothing.

Psychological comfort:

seeking well-being of mind through clothing.

Social Acceptance:

seeking membership with others through clothing.

Social Leadership:

seeking recognition from others through clothing.

List of Values:

Most important to you.

ı.

2.

5•:

Least important to you.

Did you find it difficult -- or impossible, to rank the stories? Do you have any suggestions for making this test better?

THANK YOU FOR YOUR CO-OPERATION!!

APPENDIX F

APPENDIX F

1. Letter to Edmonton Public School Board Teachers

November 6, 1975

Dear Colleague:

A short time ago I sent you a questionnaire on Values and Consumer Behavior. Unfortunately due to the postal strike you are unable to return them. I, therefore, request that you send it to me via McNally Composite High School through the inter-school mailing service.

I thank you very much for completing the questionnaire and returning it in the above manner.

Sincerely yours,

Janet Forest

2. Letter to Edmonton Separate School Board Teachers

November 6, 1975

Dear Colleague:

A short time ago I sent you a questionnaire on Values and Consumer Behavior. Unfortunately due to the postal strike you are unable to return them. I therefore, request that you send it to me c/o Ann Pura, Central Office, via your school system mailing service.

I thank you very much for completing the questionnaire and returning it in the above manner.

Sincerely yours,

Janet Forest

3. Letter to Rest of Teachers

November 6, 1975

Dear Colleague:

A short time ago I sent you a questionnaire on Values and Consumer Behavior. Unfortunately due to the postal strike you are unable to return them. I, therefore, request that you send it to me via your school system mailing service to central office.

I thank you very much for completing the questionnaire and returning it in the above manner.

Sincerely yours,

Janet Forest

APPENDIX G

APPENDIX G TABLE 14

Level of Significance Between Location of Purchases and Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers

			0				1
				Location of Purchases	urchases		
		TYPE OF RETAIL CLOTH- STORE	LOCALITY OF CLOTH- ING STORE Most Fre- quently shopped at	TIME SPENT/ MO. TRAVEL- LING BETWEEN WORK AND HOME	TIME SPENT/ MO. TRAVEL- LING BETWEEN WORK AND CLOTHING STORE	TIME SPENT/ MO. TRAVEL- LING BETWEEN HOME AND CLOTHING STORE	
Background	Marital Status	.526				N. C.	· · · · ·
Character-	Age of Children	.781	.521	,			
Consumers	Spouse's Occupation	.5E					
•	Location of Residence	.231	* 220.	2			
•	Location of Work	.957	502.				
	Level of Teaching	•731	987	₹%.	899•	.903	·
Values	High General Value AVL	•500					-
oi Consumers	High Clothing Value LAPITZKY	.978		- ,			
	High Clothing Value KERNALEGUEN	ます。	0		•	,	
	Low General Value AVL	202					
	Low Glothing Value LAPITZKY	.673			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	Low Clothing Value KERNALECUEN	\$7.				, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	

APPENDIX G TABLE 15

Level of Significance Between Motivational Aspects and Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers

				Motivat	Motivational Aspects	ts	
		WITH WHOM THEY SHOP FOR CLOTHES FIRST MENTIONED	WITH WHOM THEY SHOP FOR CLOTHES SECOND MENTIONED	MEDIA INFLU- ENCES TO CLOTHING PURCHASES	REACTION TO SALE	FREQUENCY OF MIS- SING A SALE	WHY? (MISSING SALE)
Background Character- istics of Consumers	Sex Marital Status Spouse's Occupation		.350	.265			
	Level of Teaching	. 878.	•759	•166		1	o. \
	Location of Residence			* 520.		.077	Š.
	Location of Work			•598	C.		000.
	Level of Teaching			991.	.523	.318	* 750.
Values	High General Value AVL	€08*	294°	9 58.	619*		° 383
-	LAPITZKY	956	2011	.582	.628	:	866.
	High Clothing Value KERNALEGUEN	.7%	.268	695.	* 980*		* 000.
	Low General Value AVL	.628	2445	.813	.293	- [•495
· ·	Low Clothing Value LAPITZKY	.919	.389	₹08•	.851		±8.
	Low Clothing Value KERNALEGUEN	937	* 920.	* 220*	.985		684*

APPENDIX G

TABLE 16

Level of Significance Between Spending Level and Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers

		•	Spending Level	ទ
		DO THEY HAVE A CLOTHING BUDGET	% OF BUIGEL SPENT ON CLOTHING	REACTION WHEN OVER CLOTHING BUDGEL
l	Spouse's Occupation	₩83	4	6
Unaracter- 1stics of Consumers	Level of Teaching	.23	•555	177L.
Values	High General Value AVL	.238		- 095•
Of	High Clothing Value LAPITZKY	.475		.177
240	High Clothing Value KERNALEGUEN	8947°	٠ ٠	169.
	Low General Value AVL	.457		•459
	Low Clothing Value LAPITZKY	.810	0	.872
	Low Clothing Value KERNALECUEN	• 524		, €89•

APPENDIX G

TABLE 17

Level of Significance Between Purchasing Practises and Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers

			3				
				Purch	Purchasing Fractises	tises	
		TRANSPORTA- TION WHEN SHOPPING FOR CLOTHES	DAY OF WEEK - SHOP FOR CLOTHES	TIME OF DAY - SHOP FOR CLOTHES	FREQUENCY OF CLOTHES SHOPPING	MANNER OF CLOTHES SHOPPING (HOW SPECI- FIC AN AREA)	METHOD OF PURCHASING
Background	Spouse's Occupation	* 100.		·		,	
Character- 1stics of Consumers	Level of Teaching	₩6.	* 935 *	.758	948°		
Values	High General Value AVL			-		.552	.123
of Consumers	High Clothing Value LAPITZKY					289*	.725
	High Clothing Value KERNALEXUEN		, 'E			.073	.655
•	Low General Value AVL					.211	.241
	Low Clothing Value LAPTIZKY .		, S.			,833	+12.2
	Low Clothing Value Kernaleguen	1				346.	* 500°
-	The state of the s						

APPENDIX G

TABLE 18

Level of Significance Between Consumer Satisfaction and Background Characteristics and Values of Consumers

				\neg
	FEELINGS ABOUT CLOTHES SHOPPING	988		
Consumer Satisfaction	OTHER DISP SATISFACTION WITH CLOTH- ING PURCHASES	85 4 °	214. 242. 243. 43.	542
Consumer	DISSATIS- FACTION REGARDING CLOTHING PURCHASES	.213	.310 .599 .431 .621	,164
~~~	ACTION WHEN DISSATISFIED WITH PURCHASES	.408 .159 .757	. 925 . 981 . 651 . 506	.216
	FEELINGS ABOUT CLOTHING PURCHASES	<del>1</del> 72.•		
		Sex Ages of Children Location of Residence Location of Work Level of Teaching	High General Value AVL High Clothing Value LAPITZKY High Clothing Value KERNALEGUEN LOW General Value LAPITZKY	LOW CLOUDING VALUE KENNALEGUEN
		Background Character- 1stics of Consumers	Values of Consumers	

TABLE 19

Level of Significance Between Level of Teaching of Consumers

and Consumer Concerns

c		Level of Teaching
Consumer	Care Labelling	.176
Concerns	Sizing	* 610*
	Construction (Seams & Hems)	* 600*
	Advertising "	* 8170*
. مانت	Quality of Fabric	* 010
	Flammability	904°
	Cost	* 900*
	F1t	<del>1</del> 92•
المراجعة	Style	292•
	Appropriateness	.379

#### Janet L. Forest

# Candidate for the Degree of Master of Science

Thesis: The Degree of Association Between General and Clothing Value
Systems and Its Relationship To Behavioral Aspects of Consumers.

Major Field: Behavioral Science Aspects of Clothing and Textiles.

Biographical Information:

Personal Data: Born in Edmonton, Alberta, January 13, 1950; daughter of Almira and Victor Mills.

Education: Attended elementary, junior and senior high school in Edmonton, Alberta; graduated from Ross Sheppard High School in June 1967; received a Bachelor of Education Degree, majoring in Home Economics at the University of Alberta, May 1971; completed requirements for Master of Science degree at the University of Alberta in 1976.

# Professional Experience:

1971-1973 Secondary Teacher of Home Economics and Adult Education Instructor, South Australian Government.

1973-1974 Teaching and research assistant
University of Alberta
Sessional Lecturer
Grant MacEwan Community College

1974-Present

High School Teacher
Edmonton Public School Board